

HANDBOOK

FOR

New Clinical Teachers

2023

FIRST EDITION (1999, 2000)

Compiled by Carolyn Wilkes Kaas

SECOND EDITION (2001, 2002, 2003, 2004)

Compiled by Alexander Scherr

THIRD EDITION (2005)

Compiled by Christine Cimini & Carolyn Wilkes Kaas

FOURTH EDITION (2007)

Compiled by Kim Diana Connolly

FIFTH EDITION (2009, 2011)

Compiled by Laura E. McNally

SIXTH EDITION (2013)

Compiled by Jill Engle, Genevieve Fajardo, Karla McKanders & Mae Quinn

SEVENTH EDITION (2015)

Compiled by Genevieve Fajardo, Beth Schwartz & Kele Stewart

EIGHTH EDITION (2017)

Compiled by Cynthia Batt, D'Iorah Hughes, Beth Schwartz & Kele Stewart

NINTH EDITION (2019)

Compiled by Christine Cerniglia, Rachael Kohl, Praveen Kosuri, Andrew Mamo, Nickole Miller & Wendy Vaughn

TENTH EDITION (2023)

Compiled by Caitlin Barry, Lauren Bartlett, Kathryn Banks, Tanya Asim Cooper, Mira Edmonds, Gowri Krishna, Denise Platfoot Lacey, Serge Martinez, Reena Parikh, Jason Parkin, Amy Sankaran, Shanda Sibley & June Tai

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Table of Contents	2
WELCOME	4
CLEA MISSION STATEMENT	5
BRIEF HISTORY OF CLINICAL LEGAL EDUCATION	6
BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF RELEVANT ABA STANDARDS	9
GOALS OF EXPERIENTIAL EDUCATION	12
Types of Clinics	15
CLINIC STRUCTURE	17
SUPERVISION	21
Reflection	24
Assessment	27
CLINIC SETUP	30
Externships	35
MATTERS OF SPECIAL CONCERN	43
OVERCOMING OBSTACLES AND BARRIERS	52
GLOSSARY	53
SELECTED BIBLIOGRAPHY	55
Clinical Legal Education History	55
Teaching Social Justice Theory	56
Clinical Design and Teaching	57
Evaluation and Critique	58
Externships	59
Race, Issues of Difference, and Clinical Teaching	61
Ethics	63
Global Experiential Learning	64
Generational Difference	65
Technology and Law Office Management	65
Books	
Web-Based Resources	69
PROFESSIONAL ORGANIZATIONS FOR CLINICAL TEACHERS	70

WELCOME

Dear New Clinicians,

On behalf of the Clinical Legal Education Association ("CLEA") we congratulate and welcome you to an exciting, rewarding career as a clinical legal educator.

CLEA is an all-volunteer advocacy group and serves as an independent voice for clinicians on critical issues, including those concerning the accreditation of law schools and the participation of clinicians in the academy. CLEA also serves as a sponsoring organization for a number of initiatives: for example, its Best Practices in Pedagogy Committee has inspired the publication of both Best Practices for Legal Education and Building On Best Practices: Transforming Legal Education in a Changing World, and currently offers the Teaching Justice Webinar Series; CLEA's Faculty Equity and Inclusion Committee provides resources aimed at diversifying the experiential faculty community; CLEA's Externships Committee supports externship faculty via surveys, videos, and conference planning. CLEA also sponsors community-building activities, regional conferences, and annual awards to clinic students across the country, for Outstanding Advocate for Clinical Teachers and for Excellence in a Public Interest Case or Project.

CLEA and the AALS Clinical Section jointly publish the *Clinical Law Review* and sponsor the annual Clinical Writers Workshop at New York University Law School each fall. Historically, CLEA and the AALS have alternated each year in hosting training meetings for new clinical teachers. In odd years, CLEA hosts the New Clinicians Conference before the start of the AALS Conference on Clinical Legal Education. In even years, the AALS offers a New Clinical Teachers Workshop at the Conference.

If you have not done so already, we hope that you will become a CLEA member. We aim to offer important opportunities to connect with others in the clinical community and to access resources to advance your career as a clinical legal educator. And of course, we all benefit from the new ideas and vision that you, our newest members, bring to the clinical community.

G.S. Hans
Cornell Law School
2023 Co-President, CLEA

Lynnise Pantin

Columbia Law School

2023 Co-President, CLEA

CLEA MISSION STATEMENT

CLEA is among the largest independent organizations of law professors in the United States with over 1800 members.

CLEA exists to advocate for clinical legal education as fundamental to the education of lawyers. CLEA and its members seek to:

- ➤ Foster excellent teaching and scholarship by clinical educators;
- ➤ Integrate clinical teaching and extend its methods into the legal education program of every law school;
- ➤ Reform legal education so as to prepare law students for excellent and reflective law practice;
- ➤ Advance regulation of legal education that insures the continued vitality of clinical education in law schools; and
- ➤ Pursue and promote justice and diversity as core values of the legal profession.

BRIEF HISTORY OF CLINICAL LEGAL EDUCATION

Until the late 1800s, most American lawyers were trained through an apprenticeship model. That began to change with the development of the "case method" of teaching in the late 1800s, which has become closely identified with Christopher Columbus Langdell, the dean of the Harvard Law School from 1870 to 1895. Under this method, legal training was based on reading judicial decisions with the goal of extracting and analyzing legal principles and reasoning. The goal was to teach students how to "think like a lawyer." This model soon swept away other models of lawyer training to become essentially the only acceptable means of preparing lawyers. As the case-based method became more established, law schools gained academic legitimacy and found a place within the university—they were no longer considered mere "trade schools." As they increased in academic respectability, law schools moved farther away from practical education. ¹

The case-based method was a source of criticism almost from the very beginning²—not necessarily criticism of the method itself, but rather of the exclusive reliance on this method for teaching young lawyers. The dominance of the case-based method left almost no room in the law school curriculum for practical training. As a result, critics doubted the ability of law schools to prepare lawyers for practice and called for more focus on the practical side of legal education as well as a better connection between law schools and the actual practice of law.³ One famous critique argued that "students trained under the Langdell system are like future horticulturalists confining their studies to cut flowers, like architects who study pictures of buildings and nothing else."

Throughout the late 1800s and early 1900s, there were several student-led initiatives to start student-staffed legal aid offices, with the goal of supplementing doctrinal training. But the growth of clinical education faced several challenges. Resource-intensive clinical work was not a priority for law schools with persistent resource shortages. At the same time, law schools looking for academic credibility and professional legitimacy were actively trying to distance themselves from the old apprenticeship model and to rid themselves of the label of "trade school."

Although by mid-century the issue of practical training was an important one in American legal education, by 1959 there were no more than 35 schools offering "clinical" opportunities for students.⁵ Only five of these were serious enough about clinical education to give teaching credit to professors for teaching clinics. Around the country, "the level of faculty involvement and supervision varied greatly, and clinical experiences existed on the fringes of the law school curriculum." Although it was certainly present to a small degree, clinical education was a sideshow in American legal education for the greater part of the 20th century.

Things began to change quickly in the 1960s. Law student and faculty dissatisfaction with legal education was growing, and there were demands for relevance from law schools during a time of particularly notable social change in America. Criticism of legal education persisted in influential quarters.

At the same time, and no doubt central to the proliferation of clinical legal education programs, funding to expand clinical education became more readily available. Suddenly, law schools had access to private and then government funding to help establish law school clinics. This infusion of money had the intended effect: within a very short time, clinics had spread to a majority of U.S. law schools. In 1971, 85 law schools had clinics of some type. By 1997, when the last of the funding was discontinued, at least 147 law schools had law clinics. The metamorphosis of clinical legal education from novelty program to an accepted—and expected—element at any law school trying to attract top students was complete.

An important consequence of the explosive growth of clinics was the creation of a critical mass of clinical professors. Where before there were only a few lonely outliers doing clinical work, suddenly there was a large cohort of new clinical professors engaged in teaching and in serious thinking about clinical education. Under these conditions, clinicians developed a body of scholarship about issues such as teaching in a clinical setting, improving and implementing the supervisory process, and experiential learning theory. A common vocabulary developed, and with it an articulation of the goals of clinical education. In this atmosphere of experimentation, study and sharing, a particular clinical methodology developed. In short order, clinical education began to move from the fringes of legal education to "an area of legitimate scholarly inquiry." Today, virtually every American law school has clinicians on the faculty. Multiple journals are devoted to clinical education, and clinical scholarship regularly appears in other journals. With the blossoming of clinical scholarship, "clinical legal education gained a more permanent place in law schools."

Once they were given the chance to flourish, clinics gained a solid place in the mainstream of American legal education. Given the long American tradition of marginalization of—or even outright hostility to—practical education, it might have been expected that without sustained outside funding, clinics would disappear. Somewhat surprisingly, however, that did not happen. Although the foundation and government money was undoubtedly instrumental in the initial establishment of many clinics, after the funding stopped, the number of clinical teachers increased, along with job security and status for clinical faculty. As of 2020, there were over 1,500 distinct law clinics in 179 U.S. law schools.¹¹

YOU CAN LEARN MORE HERE:

- ♦ Margaret Martin Barry et al., *Clinical Education for this Millennium: The Third Wave*, 7 CLINICAL L. REV. 1 (2000).
- ❖ Peter Joy and Robert Kuehn, *The Evolution of ABA Standards for Clinical Faculty*, 75 TENN L. REV. 183 (2008).

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF RELEVANT ABA STANDARDS

The American Bar Association (ABA) is the accrediting body for all U.S. law schools, including development of accreditation standards. The ABA has delegated much of the work on this (except for final approval of rules) to the Council on Standards for Legal Education, which constantly reviews and updates Standards. The Council regularly reviews the Standards in response to developing issues in legal education and at the urging of affiliate organizations, including CLEA. Every piece of the Standards can affect clinical legal education, so we urge every clinician to read them, but a few are more relevant than others.

1. Standard 405(c): Security of Position

One of the most significant Standards for clinical legal education is Standard 405(c), which permits different treatment of clinical faculty and describes the requirements for security of position for this group of law faculty. Standard 405(c) establishes standards for security of tenure, etc. for "full-time clinical faculty" in particular:

A law school shall afford to full-time clinical faculty members a form of security of position reasonably similar to tenure, and non-compensatory perquisites reasonably similar to those provided other full-time faculty members. A law school may require these faculty members to meet standards and obligations reasonably similar to those required of other full-time faculty members. However, this Standard does not preclude a limited number of fixed, short-term appointments in a clinical program predominantly staffed by full-time faculty members, or in an experimental program of limited duration.

Interpretation 405-6 of Standard 405(c) explains that this Standard requires "a separate tenure track or a program of renewable long-term contracts," which are contracts of at least 5 years that are presumptively renewable. ¹² And it is still the case that at most U.S. law schools, clinical faculty are on a separate tenure track such as "clinical tenure" or are on long-term contracts.

As for clinical faculty participation in the governance of the law school, Interpretation 405-8 requires a law school to "afford to full-time clinical faculty members participation in faculty meetings, committees, and other aspects of law school governance in a manner reasonably similar to other full-time faculty members."

The Standards do not define "full-time clinical faculty," but they do define "clinic" in Standard 304(c) as providing "substantial lawyering experience that involves advising or representing one or more actual clients or serving as a third-party neutral."

The Standards' relatively narrow definition of "clinic" does not include field placements courses (which are themselves defined in Standard 304(d)), and Standard 405(c) is silent about faculty who are exclusively focused on field placements. In practice, these faculty members frequently have much less security of position or rights to participate in the law school than "full-time clinical faculty" as defined by the Standards.

Since 2007, CSALE has conducted regular surveys of clinic and externship faculty, including status, security of position, and participation in law school governance. The results of these triennial surveys are here.

The history of Standard 405 is one of controversy – "no other accreditation issue has been as contentious as the ABA's efforts to secure reasonably similar treatment of clinical faculty with their classroom faculty counterparts" – and gradual progress toward greater security of position for clinical faculty as clinical legal education has become more integrated into legal education. ¹³

Standard 405(c) has been stable for many years, and law schools and the ABA appear to have reached a shared understanding about how to comply with it. However, Standard 405(c) has been the focus of renewed attention recently, as advocates for legal writing faculty have questioned their exclusion from the protections of Standard 405(c). With the increased number and role of externship-focused faculty, it is likely that the ABA will be asked to review the security and participation of these faculty members as well in the near future.

2. Standard 303: Curriculum

The Standards address the role of clinics in the curriculum in a few different places, establishing a definition of what is a clinic and what is a field placement, how many experiential hours students must take before graduation, and the timing of the new requirement that law students receive education on bias, racism, and cross-cultural competency.

a. 303(a)(3): Six Experiential Learning Credit Hours

Standard 303 was revised in 2015 to require law schools to require students to take at least 6 hours of "experiential" courses, defined as "a simulation course, a law clinic or a field placement," which are themselves defined by Standard 304.¹⁴ Clinics are not required, but most law schools (at least 179, per the 2020 CSALE survey) offer at least one clinic as part of their curriculum.

At the time of the discussion about this revision of Standard 303, CLEA and other organizations pushed for a requirement that 15 credit hours be experiential, to put legal education more in line with other professional schools. Recently, CLEA has renewed its 15-hour proposal in conversations with the Council.

b. 303(c): Bias, Cross-cultural Competency, and Racism

Standard 303(c) was revised in 2022 to include a requirement that law schools,

"provide education to law students on bias, cross-cultural competency, and racism:

- (1) at the start of the program of legal education, and
- (2) at least once again before graduation.

For students engaged in law clinics or field placements, the second educational occasion will take place before, concurrently with, or as part of their enrollment in clinical or field placement course."

While CLEA has been supportive of this addition to the curriculum, there has been some confusion as to what the new Standard actually requires, as well as some concerns about possibly mandating an increased teaching burden on clinical faculty, who may be tasked with implementation of the Standard. However, it is likely that most clinicians already provide the required education, and anecdotally many clinicians believe that the clinic is a proper home for this type of education. See the Matters of Special Concern section below for further discussion of how to address bias, cross-cultural competency, and racism in clinical teaching.

GOALS OF EXPERIENTIAL EDUCATION

The pedagogy of clinical legal education focuses on teaching students the skills and values necessary for their careers as lawyers.¹⁵ Clinical legal education also "aims to teach students to approach lawyering as theory-driven practice" and to frame each lawyering activity with intentionality and reflection.¹⁶ This is true for many in-house law clinics, as well as many field placement programs.

In law clinics, students are supervised by law professors and represent a limited number of clients in specialized areas of law. In field placements (sometimes also referred to as externships), practicing attorneys outside of the law school supervise law students, with law school administrators and professors partnering with field placement supervisors to ensure a quality educational experience for students. Both clinics and field placements provide students with the opportunity to confront situations of the sort that lawyers face in practice and the opportunity to see and work with lawyers as they practice on a day-to-day basis in a real-world setting. Although there are exceptions, in most externship programs students are given less responsibility for client representation than is available through an in-house clinic. However, externships can provide students with more opportunities to explore career interests in a variety of legal settings and to build a professional network.

Many potential learning goals for clinical legal education have been identified by clinical law teachers and scholars.¹⁷ Broadly, these clinic learning goals fall into several broad categories, including: developing professional identity; lawyering skills and process; learning to learn; and social justice.¹⁸ These goals are each described below.

Developing Professional Identity

New lawyers must learn how they want to behave as a lawyer.¹⁹ They must figure out how they will interact with clients, walk through the halls of a courthouse, decide which cases they will and will not take on, and more. In clinics and externships, students are learning about professional identity by inhabiting the role of a lawyer. Students "learn what the profession expects of them, they also learn that they have many opportunities to decide for themselves how they want to behave as a lawyer." Specifically, students begin to learn in clinics and field placements which of their decisions are dictated by the rules of professional conduct and where they may exercise discretion to interpret the rules. This can be a transformative time, with students exploring and linking their personal values and aspirations with those of the profession.²¹

Lawyering Skills and Process

All clinics and field placements attempt to teach students lawyering skills²² and process. Students may exercise research, drafting, interviewing, client counseling, cross-cultural, trial skills and more, during the course of a semester. Students also learn about the process of lawyering. For example, students may learn about setting goals, planning, doing, and reflecting afterward. Before engaging in experiential learning courses, many students think that lawyering skills are the only focus of a clinic or externship. However, clinical legal pedagogy emphasizes that skills and process are only one part of the learning goals for these courses.

Learning to Learn

It is important for law students not only to learn, but to gain an understanding of how their learning process takes place.²³ This is referred to as "learning to learn" in clinical legal pedagogy.²⁴ Understanding the learning process is important for adult learners; this helps students generalize from lessons learned and skills gathered in one circumstance and transfer those lessons and skills to a different set of circumstances.²⁵ Law students who are learning to learn in clinic and field placements are also thought to be able to more easily recognize when they have options and when they need to make choices in lawyering, and how to make intentional choices in the face of uncertainty.²⁶

Social Justice

Lastly, another broad goal of clinical legal education is to expose students to social justice lawyering.²⁷ Professor Carolyn Grose has described the social justice goal of clinical legal education as "twofold: first, to expose students to the underbelly of the legal system, and its place and role in society; and second to challenge them to think critically about that system and their place in it."²⁸ Working with real clients and practicing lawyers necessarily exposes students to systemic problems in the U.S. legal system. For example, relatively simple tasks such as filling out a form that requires a social security number of an undocumented client require critical thinking and often lead to deep reflection on discrimination and other challenges of the legal system.

YOU CAN LEARN MORE HERE:

❖ SUSAN BRYANT ET AL., TRANSFORMING THE EDUCATION OF LAWYERS: THE THEORY AND PRACTICE OF CLINICAL PEDAGOGY (2014).

- ♦ ALICIA ALVAREZ AND PAUL TREMBLAY, INTRODUCTION TO TRANSACTIONAL LAWYERING PRACTICE (2021).
- ❖ J.P. OGILVY, ET AL., LEARNING FROM PRACTICE (2007).

TYPES OF CLINICS

Most law school clinics focus on one or more substantive areas of law, e.g., community economic development, criminal justice, housing, public benefits, education, juvenile rights, workers' rights, immigration, civil rights, health, family law, environmental law, entrepreneurship, and more. However, in addition to different substantive areas of law, clinics also employ different lawyering approaches to address community needs in those substantive areas of law. Some broad non-exhaustive categories of law school clinics are:

Civil Legal Services

In community legal services clinics, students represent low-income clients who are facing court appearances or other litigation-related matters including appearances in administrative hearings, specialized courts, and mediation proceedings. These clinics primarily utilize the model of individual client representation and operate in areas in which legal services organizations have traditionally operated. Examples of community legal services clinics include disability law clinics, family law clinics, general civil clinics, and housing law clinics.

Criminal Law-Related Clinics

In criminal law-related clinics, students generally represent defendants in criminal cases on the state or federal level at various stages from bail through appeals. Prosecution-side clinics tend to operate more often as externships through the local prosecutor's office.

Transactional Clinics

In transactional clinics, students assist individuals, small businesses, and/or cooperatives in matters involving corporate, commercial, and transactional law. Examples of transactional clinics include entrepreneurship clinics, economic development clinics, real estate clinics, and intellectual property law clinics.

Project-Based Advocacy Clinics

The project-based advocacy clinical model engages students to solve legal problems through the use of legal interventions other than litigation. Projects may include drafting legislation and lobbying for legislative change, providing training to community residents, publishing reports that advocate for policy changes, or developing structures that allow clients to self-advocate. Policy-oriented clinics may represent and/or assist organizations or coalitions in legislative or policy advocacy efforts through drafting of legislation, conducting legal research and writing, and

otherwise supporting advocacy efforts. Examples of advocacy clinics include gender justice clinics, access to justice clinics, and social justice clinics.

Clinics Serving Specialized Populations

Some clinics focus on serving the needs of particular communities and employ a number of modalities to do so, depending on the needs of the target population. Examples of Specialized Population clinics include elder law clinics, veterans clinics, prison re-entry clinics, and immigrants' rights clinics.

Community and Movement Lawyering Models

Community or movement-lawyering focused clinics may represent organizations or coalitions and support such entities in building power amongst their members and the community. Community or movement goals will differ from community to community and movement to movement; thus, clinic directors will often meet with community-based organizations when developing their clinic to understand community needs and see what different advocacy efforts are taking place in a particular area of law or on behalf of a particular community.

Hybrid Models

Hybrid or mixed-model clinics employ both litigation-based strategies and project-based components to further the interests of clients and community groups.

YOU CAN LEARN MORE HERE:

- ❖ Anna E. Carpenter, *The Project Model Of Clinical Education: Eight Principles To Maximize Student Learning And Social Justice Impact*, 20 CLINICAL L. REV. 39 (2013).
- ❖ American Bar Association, Public Interest Clinics.

CLINIC STRUCTURE

The law clinic course combines a seminar, fieldwork, supervision, and assessment, to provide students with opportunities to build knowledge and skills and reflect upon lessons learned.

I. Seminar

In the seminar, students engage in classroom learning, usually based around readings and simulation problems. Students also often engage in rounds during the seminar component of the law clinic course, where they meet to discuss cases and projects and learn from the experiences of other students.

The ABA—the accrediting body for law schools—requires that law clinics have a "classroom instructional component." The ABA does not provide guidance, however, for how many class hours need to take place or what the substance of the classes should be. Each law school has set its own policies regarding the timing of classes and the contents of each class, and the clinic syllabus is generally left up to individual clinical teachers. Some law clinic seminars are less than 1 hour per week, while others devote more than 4 hours per week to the classroom component. Some law schools combine the classroom component and the fieldwork for the purposes of the clinic syllabus and grading, others do not. The contents of clinic seminars vary, and not just because of these timing differences. There are endless topics that could be covered in the seminar. However, almost every clinic devotes some classroom time to lawyering skills instruction, rounds, and substantive law. Other popular classroom topics include simulations, procedural law and rules, ethics and professional responsibility. Si

II. Rounds

Most law clinics devote some classroom time to rounds. Rounds are facilitated classroom conversations in which students discuss their cases or projects, apply and test lawyering theory, and reflect on lessons learned from their classmates' experiences. Rounds can provide students with opportunities to present cases and give and get professional advice, but also engage in honest and supportive dialogue that can lessen the stresses of law practice. Students like rounds and often identify these classes as a major source of learning.³²

There are generally five stages of rounds, described in detail below.

Stage 1: Description

Presenter focuses on description and avoids analysis to the extent possible. Other group participants develop the description through questions about the facts. At this stage

the group focuses on information about what happened, to whom by whom, what was said or not said, what was the result, intended result, etc. and does not yet focus on why something happened. The why inquiry begins during the next stage.

Stage 2: Problem Identification or Clarification

This stage identifies or clarifies the issue or problems. Important questions during this stage include: what is the problem? Why is this occurring? Why was it not successful? A brainstorming approach is commonly used to help identify a variety of explanations to these questions. Another common tool is to engage in Parallel Universe Thinking about the meaning of someone's behavior. However, postpone solution identification and instead focus on generating multiple potential problems and their causes, even if contradictory.

Stage 3: Goals

The presenter identifies his/her goals in solving or exploring the issue. What are they trying to accomplish? Other participants can be invited to add additional goals. What would they want in similar circumstances?

Stage 4: Problem-Solving and Lawyering Strategies

This stage focuses on identifying and developing strategies for the defined problems. The group should focus on a particular hypothesis about what is causing the problem and refine solutions to the problem. Hopefully, if time permits, the group can address a few problems. The group or the presenter may choose the most likely source of the problem.

Stage 5: Lessons Learned

This stage is focused broadly on answering questions such as: What have we learned from this conversation? What would we do that is the same or different in this case and in others as a result of this conversation? How can we improve the learning from this conversation (evaluation of rounds itself)?

Most often faculty facilitate rounds, but it can be useful to allow students to facilitate and hold rounds, with or without faculty present. Most facilitators aim to progress through the stages, one at a time, allowing the discussion to briefly return back to add additional facts, but do not allow the discussion to skip ahead or give short shrift to any stage before it is thoroughly discussed.

In preparation for rounds, faculty and students may consider setting ground rules to improve these discussions. Some possible ground rules include requiring each student to actively participate as an obligation to peers, requiring that student facts and student insights remain confidential, and that students should aim to support their colleagues and willingly give and receive feedback with that in mind.

Each clinical faculty member can format rounds differently, depending on custom and learning goals. These stages and strategies described above are just a suggestion and there are other modes and formats that might work better for your program.³³

III. Fieldwork

Through fieldwork, law clinic students complete real legal work on behalf of real clients. The clinical teacher chooses legal matters and projects in which students learn how to inhabit the role of lawyer in practice and at the same time build students' understanding of how the law and legal systems operate. Many clinics seek to provide legal services that help fulfill unmet individual or community needs and that protect rights and interests of specific clients. Some law clinics assign law students just one case or one project at a time. Others explicitly plan for students to work with multiple potential and accepted clients. Many law clinics are interdisciplinary and involve direct collaboration among service providers, including lawyers, law students, social workers, organizers, scientists, health professionals, policy advisors, and more.

Clinic students are generally allowed to carry out a wide range of work—almost all lawyering tasks that come up in practice—including giving legal advice, making arguments in court, and signing legal documents. Depending on the law student practice rules in your state,³⁴ supervising attorneys may need to accompany students to court and simultaneously sign legal documents. However, law students can be first chair trial lawyers and accomplish a great deal of lawyering tasks independently. New clinical teachers will likely worry about when and how to allow students to take the lead on legal matters. There is no one way to do this, and the Supervision section below should provide more insight on this dilemma.

YOU CAN LEARN MORE HERE:

- ❖ David F. Chavkin, *Matchmaker, Matchmaker: Student Collaboration in Clinical Programs*, 1 CLINICAL L. REV. 199 (1994).
- ❖ Margaret Martin Barry et al., *Clinical Education for This Millennium: The Third Wave*, 7 CLINICAL L. REV. 1, 6 (2000).
- ❖ Sara R. Benson, Beyond Protective Orders: Interdisciplinary Domestic Violence Clinics Facilitate Social Change, 14 CARDOZO J.L. & GENDER 1 (2007).
- ❖ Wallace J. Mlyniec, Where to Begin? Training New Teachers in the Art of Clinical Pedagogy, 18 CLINICAL L. REV. 505 (2012).

- ❖ Patience Crowder, *Designing a Transactional Law Clinic for Life-Long Learning*, 19 LEWIS & CLARK L. REV. 413 (2015).
- ❖ Stephen R. Miller, *Field Notes from Starting a Law School Clinic*, 20 CLINICAL L. REV. 137 (2013).

SUPERVISION

Clinical education would not exist without supervision. Students come to know lawyering best by doing it under intentional, reflective faculty supervision. Without the guidance and structure of supervision, student learning from the assumption of responsibility for the legal matters of clients is chaotic and diffuse. Within the supervisory structure, students and teachers build respectful, challenging, and supportive relationships through which students learn about themselves as lawyers and as learners.³⁵

Supervision Style: Nondirective and Directive Supervision

Clinicians have long grappled with the question of how much guidance to give students and how much responsibility to give students over their own decisions in their cases and their clinical learning experience. Many aim to give clinic students as much responsibility as possible and to intervene as little as possible in their representation of clients – this is called a *nondirective* approach. In nondirective supervision, the supervisor uses questions to guide the student and resists telling them what to do or imposing the instructor's own views on the student. In *directive* supervision, the supervisor carefully leads the student through the process, employing explicit instructional methods such as modeling the desired performance or giving clear instructions about what to do and why. Directive supervision involves more telling and showing than asking questions.

The benefits of nondirective supervision include increased student motivation and enhanced student learning.⁴⁰ Through nondirection, students take ownership of their matters, leading to increased motivation to work hard, reflect on what has happened, and try to learn what is necessary to provide quality legal representation.⁴¹ While nondirective supervision is the gold standard of clinical teaching, it is not always practical or warranted in every situation.⁴² A common reason for more directive supervision is to prevent potential harm to clients.⁴³ When a student is unable or unlikely to provide high quality representation, the clinician must choose whether to let the student act independently or intervene to provide a high standard of representation.⁴⁴ Complex cases might also require more directive supervision as might expediency.⁴⁵

As a practical matter, clinicians use a mix of nondirective and directive supervision. Sharing your plan for supervision with students will help them understand your expectations of them and decrease their frustration when supervision is nondirective and they are not being told what to do. It is helpful to explain how much time they will have with their supervisor(s) so that they can plan accordingly. This creates both a better course experience, while also developing excellent professional habits.

Stages of Supervision

Clinical teachers engage students in four stages of supervision:⁴⁶

- 1. Planning by student for an activity;
- 2. Conference between student and teacher reviewing the student's activity plan;
- 3. Performance of the activity by student with observation by teacher; and
- 4. Post-activity analysis and evaluation by student and teacher.

In the planning phase, asking students to give some thought to the question of "how do I start?" before giving answers or guides allows the student to assume the role of attorney and the responsibility that comes with it.⁴⁷ The clinical teacher should allow the student to confront her own lack of knowledge and begin grappling with the hesitation and awkwardness of setting out to blaze her own trail—that is where real self-learning begins.⁴⁸

Before the student undertakes an activity, the teacher and student review the plan together. They discuss the contents of the plan, the goals, how the student developed the plan, and the student's and teacher's reactions to the student's ideas.⁴⁹ There is often some form of practice or simulation of the activity planned by the student with the teacher's participation.

Next, the student performs the activity with the teacher observing. The teacher actively observes the student, noting their verbal and nonverbal communications, the substance of the issues they address and skills they use, whether they adhered to their plan, how they reacted to the unplanned, etc.⁵⁰ Greater detail in the teacher's notes, with specific instances noted, will lead to better feedback during the final post-activity analysis stage.⁵¹ Note that there are varying approaches to the observation stage of supervision. Some clinical instructors are not present for all student-client meetings and instead watch a recording or rely on students' notes and reflections on the meeting and provide feedback accordingly.

Finally, the teacher and student together engage in analysis and evaluation after the activity has occurred. Here, the most important analysis and evaluation of the activity is that of the student herself, as it establishes and develops her life-long skills of self-reflection and self-directed learning.⁵² The following section describes reflection in more depth.

YOU CAN LEARN MORE HERE:

- ❖ William P. Quigley, *Introduction to Clinical Teaching for the New Clinical Law Professor:* A View from the First Floor, 28 AKRON L. REV. 463 (1995).
- ❖ SUSAN BRYANT, ELLIOTT S. MILSTEIN, ANN C. SHALLECK, TRANSFORMING THE EDUCATION OF LAWYERS: THE THEORY AND PRACTICE OF CLINICAL PEDAGOGY, Chs. 9-11 (2014).
- Serge Martinez, Why Are We Doing This? Cognitive Science and Nondirective Supervision in Clinical Teaching, 26 KAN. J. L. & Pub. Pol'y 24 (2016).

REFLECTION

Experiential learning is about providing students with opportunities to work through what it means to be a lawyer generally, and what it means to *them* to be a lawyer more particularly. One does not get from the general to the specific without reflection. Without reflection, an experience that a student might have working with a client or on a matter simply becomes a trope of what a particular area of practice is like. With reflection added in, the experience allows a student to understand how they — with their biases, baggage, and beliefs — fit into the narrative of what it means to be a lawyer. It helps them to develop their professional identity. The ABA addresses reflection in the Interpretation to Rule 303-5 saying in part:

The development of professional identity should involve an intentional exploration of the values, guiding principles, and well-being practices considered foundational to successful legal practice. Because developing a professional identity requires reflection and growth over time, students should have frequent opportunities for such development during each year of law school and in a variety of courses and co-curricular and professional development activities.⁵³

Clinic and field placements/externships are the spaces in the law school curriculum where such intentional development of professional identity via reflection is naturally achieved. And to make sure that this is the case, the American Bar Association requires that law clinics and field placements provide "faculty guided means for reflection." But what does reflection mean?

A narrow concept of reflection perhaps puts the emphasis on supervision times with students, where a clinician may intentionally ask their students to discuss a particular piece of a case or client interaction, seeking insight and feedback from the student about what that experience was like. These conversations can become forced and at times can supplant the student narrative of the experiences for those of the clinician. What we as clinicians may see as the takeaway may not be the takeaway that is the most impactful for the student. Teaching and encouraging students to take the lead in reflection in supervision can lead to more impactful and authentic learning. This might be incorporated by having students pick a theme or topic for a supervision meeting or by having a section of supervision devoted to reflection.

Another common practice for reflection is having students journal about their experiences. Journals can be online or physical old-school composition books. Students can be provided general prompts or more specific prompts. You might require students to write a certain length or have no confines on the finished product. If we are truly incorporating the variety of learning styles of students, then one might consider the option to create visual depictions other than words for prompts or allowing students to create an audio or video journal. Journals can also serve as a way

to pass down knowledge between groups of students in progressive journals. These are journals that get passed between semesters and each subsequent semester is able to add to the journal, but also see what their predecessors were thinking and feeling. Students often feel they are going at it alone. A journal that allows the passage of knowledge and reflection can also provide great comfort to students knowing that they aren't alone in particular thoughts or feelings. With any journal, one should consider how and when it will be turned in and what feedback will look like.

Because of the nature of the work that we do, more immediate opportunities for reflection are often needed and called for. Opportunities for immediate reflection can come in the hallway after a court hearing or in a conference room after a particularly difficult client meeting. Some of the most productive spaces for genuine reflection are during those times when students are simply sitting around the clinic space with a supervisor talking about cases and the like in a more informal setting. The physical barriers are removed that place the clinician or supervisor in a position of control. Clinic faculty should make use of student spaces to create these other opportunities for reflection.

In all reflection comes the reality that you will likely have to address issues of bias and all the "isms." In order for students to grow from reflecting on experiences that might be triggering or hurtful or harmful, it is critical that you leave space and time for the discussions and lead those discussions with intentionality and focus. Discussing the obvious bias of the judge against your client that your student may or may not have caught is probably not a conversation you will have in the hallway of the courthouse, but it will be a conversation that you will need to have close in time to the event and a conversation that you create space and time for. These can be challenging conversations to have, but we do a disservice to our clients, our students, and the legal system if we sidestep these necessary conversations.

Ultimately to grow from reflection and to truly use it to help develop the professional identity we are called on to help suss out, it must be authentic, engaging, and not feel contrived. Not only do students grow in reflection, but we do as well. Make space and time to reflect with students about your work as well. They need to hear about our failures as much as our successes. We learn from them as much as they learn from us. The common mantra in clinical legal education is "plan, do, reflect." Perhaps it should really be "plan, do, reflect, and grow." Happy Growing!

YOU CAN LEARN MORE HERE:

❖ Beryl Blaustone, Teaching Law Students to Self-Critique and to Develop Critical Clinical Self Awareness in Performance, 13 CLINICAL L. REV. 143 (2006).

- ❖ Victor M. Goode, There Is A Method(Ology) to This Madness: A Review and Analysis Of Feedback in the Clinical Process, 53 OKLA. L. REV. 223 (2000).
- ❖ Carolyn Grose, Uncovering and Deconstructing the Binary: Teaching (and Learning) Critical Reflection in Clinic and Beyond, 22 CLINICAL L. REV. 301 (2016).
- ❖ Wallace J. Mlyniec, Where to Begin? Training New Teachers in the Art of Clinical Pedagogy, 18 CLINICAL L. REV. 505 (2012).
- ❖ Gowri J. Krishna, Kelly Pfeifer, Dana Thompson, Caring for the Souls of Our Students: The Evolution of a Community Economic Development Clinic During Turbulent Times, 28 CLINICAL L. REV. 243 (2021).
- Neil Hamilton, The Foundational Skill of Reflection in the Formation of A Professional Identity, 12 St. Mary's J. Legal Mal. & Ethics 254 (2022).

ASSESSMENT

Assessment is important for many reasons: it will help you clarify how your course is furthering your school's mission. You can learn which of your learning outcomes were achieved, and you will have a better understanding of what your students learned. Most importantly, it will help you become a better teacher and improve your course. Assessment can be incorporated into other elements of your course. If one of your learning outcomes involves students developing a greater sensitivity to social justice issues, you can devise reflective writing assignments that address that issue and will also serve as a measure of how your students are changing over the course of the semester. Mid-semester and final semester performance evaluation tools can provide for a wider range of assessment including performance, professionalism, and overall professional growth.

Forms of Assessment

ABA standard 314 instructs that a law school use "both formative and summative assessment methods in its curriculum to measure and improve student learning and provide meaningful feedback to students." The structure of clinical legal education perhaps makes the questions surrounding assessment more complicated than in other law school courses. Law clinics are usually not set up in a way that allows for having a single cumulative assessment at the end of the semester – final exams are rare to non-existent in the clinical space. Instead, clinicians must determine the best methods to both (1) formatively assess students and (2) determine a final grade for each student.

Formative Assessments

Formative assessments are designed to provide students with feedback at various points throughout the semester and to provide the instructor with insight into a student's learning and performance over time ("growth assessments"). Formative assessments provide an opportunity for an instructor to provide real-time feedback to students throughout the semester, which creates a space for students to practice internalizing critique, adjusting, and improving.

Formative assessments come in many forms. Some examples of these include quick writes (where students are given a prompt followed by a short period of time to write a response); reflection or journal entries that are submitted periodically throughout the semester; creating or contributing to a blog or podcast; completing homework assignments; responding to prompts on discussion boards; assigning students to lead in-class discussion; or conducting individual meetings or conferences with students. Formative assessments need not be graded, but are perhaps most useful when students receive (relatively) immediate and specific feedback.

Cumulative/Summative Assessment

A cumulative or summative assessment is one that occurs at the culmination of a semester or project and is meant to measure the overall performance of the student. Grading rubrics are often used for summative assessments, both to ensure that the same criteria is applied across students and also to provide students with notice of what will be expected of them and what will impact the "grade" that they will receive for the clinic. In clinical work, summative assessments are often not solely a result of the quality of the final deliverable in the case or project work; instead, summative assessments factor in the process toward completing the project as well (along with any number of other factors).

Self-Assessment and Peer Review

A third form of assessment available for clinicians involves students receiving horizontal evaluation (as opposed to vertical evaluation from instructor to student). The most common forms of horizontal evaluation are self-assessments and peer review. Self-assessments can be guided or informal, and can be formative and/or cumulative. Peer review is a method through which students receive critique from their peers in the clinic. Value accrues on both sides of the peer review arrangement – a student receiving critique learns (among other things) how their work is being received by others. The student giving critique learns how to provide constructive feedback in a professional context. On both sides of the equation, students learn to use the missteps – and triumphs – of their peers as a tool to inform their own work.

Grading

Grading of work done in clinics falls into three general categories: fully graded, pass/fail, or a mix of the two. Under fully graded models, clinical seminars and fieldwork are graded with number and/or letter grades in the same way in which doctrinal courses are graded. Potential advantages to fully graded clinics are that this structure may signal to students that clinical work is on par with doctrinal and other graded work. Additionally, students may also devote more time and energy to courses that are graded. Potential disadvantages include students focusing on grades to the detriment of clients. Fully graded structures could also lead to competition among students (particularly if a curve is implemented).

In pass/fail grading, students are either given a "pass" or "fail" for seminar and clinic work, or some iteration on the pass/fail system (e.g., "high pass/low pass," "S+/S-," etc.). Advantages of a pass-fail grading scheme include that it does not require the clinician to isolate individual students' contribution when they have worked in a team; it discourages competition among

students; and it may encourage students to develop an internal metric for performance and success, instead of seeking external validation. Disadvantages include the possibility that students may devote less time and effort to courses that are not graded, and that grades may also serve as leverage to encourage student performance.

Some clinics use a combination of pass/fail grading and letter grading. One frequently occurring structure is that fieldwork is graded on a pass/fail basis, while the seminar component of the clinic is graded using the same system as other law school seminars.

YOU CAN LEARN MORE HERE:

- ❖ Carol Springer Sargent and Andrea A. Curcio, *Empirical Evidence that Formative Assessments Improve Final Exams*, 61 J. LEGAL EDUC. 379 (2012).
- ❖ Stacy Brustin & David Chavkin, *Testing the Grades: Evaluating Grading Models in Clinical Legal Education*, 3 CLINICAL L. REV. 299 (1997).
- ❖ Julie Ross and Diane Donahoe, Lighting the Fires of Learning in Law School: Implementing ABA Standard 314 by Incorporating Effective Formative Assessment Techniques Across the Curriculum, 81 U. PITT. L. REV. 657 (2020).

CLINIC SETUP

In addition to the substantive planning for your course, you must consider structural and curricular concerns. These may be specific to or limited by the law school or program where you teach. It is a good idea to consult with other experiential colleagues or your associate deans about any limits or requirements. Consider what pre- or co-requisites are necessary for students in your course. Do students need a foundational knowledge in a particular area or can that information be obtained contemporaneously? How many credit hours will be given for your course? Will this include both the fieldwork and class time or is credit given separately for each portion? What is the ratio of fieldwork to classroom time?

Many of these questions may have answers pre-determined by the academic regulations at your institution. It may be possible to make changes to your course but often that requires committee and/or faculty approval. Again, consultation with your experiential colleagues or a mentor is recommended.

This section outlines several considerations that a clinician may want to consider when initially designing and setting up a clinic:

Case/Client Selection

When designing a clinic, particularly with respect to case selection, the clinic director often has multiple goals – fulfilling client needs and goals, pedagogical goals for students, desire to address community needs, or to use the clinic's work to further community movements. Law school clinics are operated by supervising attorneys and law students who are bound by the rules of professional responsibility for lawyers in their state and ethical duties to clients, so they have the duty of zealous advocacy, loyalty, and competency among others to their clients. In this sense, once the clinic agrees to represent clients, the work is being driven by client goals and while other goals the clinic may have often factor into how the clinic does its work, those goals are typically not fulfilled at the expense of the client representation or such that it will prejudice a client.

One way to find clients/matters is for the clinic director to immerse themselves in the target communities. Making connections with local legal services providers, social services organizations, political leaders, community leaders, and civic organizations will allow a clinician to identify the kinds of matters they would like the clinic to take on and the types of clients they would like the clinic to serve.

Short-Term or "Small Case" Model

"The short-term matter is time-bound such that a student can see the work through from beginning to end and is characterized by a high level of student ownership of the work, including the relationship with the client." ⁵⁴

Long-Term or "Big Case" Model

"The long-term matter typically lasts longer than any one student's involvement in the clinic, such that each student will work only on one or more discrete pieces of a given matter."55

Assigning Cases

Another big decision that clinicians must make is whether or not to assign cases to students individually or to pairs or teams of students. In addition, law clinics vary in terms of the total credits that a student can receive for fieldwork. The most common number of credits that students receive for fieldwork is 3 credits, but some clinics award 8 or more credits for fieldwork.⁵⁶ It is also important to keep in mind that at least 42.5 hours of student work are required per credit received.⁵⁷

Prerequisites and Corequisites

Some clinics have pre-requisite or co-requisites based on court or state bar requirements for law students to be able to represent clients under clinical supervision or to appear in court cases. For appearance in court, some states require that students be certified by their institutions, which might require students to have taken a course in evidence or trial advocacy, for example. Clinics may also choose to have prerequisites or corequisites that involve substantive areas of law; however, many clinics choose to forgo requirements of this nature and instead ensure that students learn the substantive areas of law that they are practicing in while doing the clinical work itself, in a clinic seminar, or through both means.

Length of Clinic

Semester-Long

In a semester-long (or quarter-long) clinic, students are given the opportunity to work on cases, projects, or matters for a single semester, without the possibility of extension. These clinics generally focus on short-term matters or continuing matters that can easily be transitioned across semesters. Some advantages of this model are that semester-long clinics may be easier for students to integrate into their schedules; the matters are often structured so that students can experience the full arc of the case or project; and extensive summer supervision coverage is oftentimes

unnecessary because matters have been resolved over the course of the semester. Some disadvantages are that students are unable to engage in "big cases" or matters, and that setting up short-term projects often involves significant foundational work by faculty supervisors.

Semester-Long + Advanced Component

In clinics that offer an advanced component, students are given the opportunity to enroll in an "advanced" or second level of the clinic in the semester following the one in which they initially participated in a clinic, or in a subsequent semester. In some versions of this arrangement, students do not take a seminar as part of the advanced clinic, but only participate in the fieldwork; in other iterations, the clinician may offer an advanced seminar to accompany the advanced clinic. An advantage of this model is that it allows students who are particularly invested in their fieldwork to see it through to the end stages.

Year-Long

In year-long clinics, students enroll for a full academic year. These clinics often focus on long-term or "big case" projects. The advantages of having a year-long clinic are clear: students can immerse themselves in more complex cases or matters; it can lessen the burden on clinical faculty to lay extensive foundations for cases or matters; and students may be able to develop deeper relationships with clients, impacted groups, and fellow students. One of the disadvantages of a year-long clinic is that it may require a student to commit a large number of credit hours to participating in the clinic. This commitment may discourage students who might otherwise be drawn to a clinical experience. Another disadvantage may be that offering a year-long clinic means that there may be fewer overall clinic seats available for students.

Learning Outcomes

In order to be intentional about what you want students to learn in a course, you must set learning outcomes and objectives at the outset of your planning. It may be helpful to distinguish between objectives and outcomes. Objectives are usually determined by what you want to teach or achieve while outcomes generally are focused on what you expect students to have learned by the end of the course. Examples of outcomes include:

- Students will be competent to conduct an initial interview.
- Students will be able to identify professionalism challenges and develop coping strategies.
- Students will demonstrate competence in preparing and conducting a misdemeanor trial.

Outcomes vary greatly based on the type of course, location of your school/community, the skills and passions that you bring to your teaching, as well as many other factors. Whatever particular learning outcomes you may identify, we wish to emphasize the importance of setting learning outcomes as well as your own teaching and practice objectives as the foundation for shaping most, if not all, of the decisions you will make for your course.

No matter what goals you set for your course, they should be communicated clearly to students. This not only aids in student learning but also will enhance your ability to assess whether these objectives are being met. Transparency also helps manage student expectations and builds stronger relationships with your students.

Note that ABA Standard 302 discusses learning outcomes for law schools.⁵⁸ It will probably be helpful to think about those outcomes and the extent to which your course furthers student competency in those areas.

In *Constructing a Clinic*, Philip Schrag provides the following list of learning goals/objectives that clinicians may want to consider:

- **Responsibility**. To teach students to accept and assume responsibility for matters of great importance to real clients.
- **Doctrine.** To teach students about a new area of law.
- **Service**. To provide free legal services to people in need.
- **Problem-solving.** To improve students' problem-solving abilities.
- **Collaboration.** To teach collaboration.
- Cross-cultural awareness. To help law students to learn by interacting closely with people from other cultures.
- The role of emotions. To engage with the emotional aspects of being a lawyer.
- Coping with facts. The tendency in most law school courses to take facts as given and study only law and policy suggests another goal, because in clinical practice it quickly becomes clear that developing a legal theory is only one step, and usually not the most important one
- Values. To create opportunities for students to think about their own social values.
- **Ethics.** To encourage students to struggle with challenging ethical issues while working on cases.
- Creativity. To enhance students' creativity.
- **Authority**. To teach students to exercise authority.

- **Learning to learn.** To help students to study their own learning processes so that they can continue to use the insights they have gained long after the brief clinical experience has ended.
- **Traditional skills.** To give students experience, guidance, and detailed personal feedback as they execute such standard legal activities as interviewing, case planning, investigating facts, counseling, legal writing, witness examination, and oral argument.
- **Students' goals.** In addition to institutional teaching goals like these, and any personal goals of the instructors, clinics will inevitably also work on goals that the students identify before or during the clinical experience.⁵⁹

Case/Matter Management Systems

Clinicians must determine what system they will use for tracking student time and storing case or project information. Because clinic credits approximate an expected number of work hours, it is critical for students and clinicians to have a way to track and report time. Students also need a way to create and maintain case files, and to store client data, that conforms with professional expectations and legal requirements (including confidentiality requirements). Many clinicians use commercially-available case management software, some of which is provided free or at low cost to law clinics.

YOU CAN LEARN MORE HERE:

- ❖ Kele Stewart, *How Much Clinic for How Many Students?*: Examining the Decision to Offer Clinics for One Semester or an Academic Year, 5 J. MARSHALL L.J.1, 6 (2011).
- ❖ Stephen R. Miller, *Field Notes from Starting a Law School Clinic*, 20 CLINICAL L. REV. 137 (2013).
- ❖ Patrick C Brayer, A Law Clinic Systems Theory and the Pedagogy of Interaction: Creating a Legal Learning System, 12 CONN. Pub. INTEREST L. J. 49 (2012).
- ♦ Philip G. Schrag, Constructing a Clinic, 3 CLINICAL L. REV. 175, 184–85 (1996).
- ❖ Paul Reingold, Why Hard Cases Make Good (Clinical) Law, 2 CLINICAL L. REV. 545 (1996).

EXTERNSHIPS

Introduction to Externships

Externships are governed by ABA Standard 304. All experiential courses, including simulation courses, law clinics, and field placements, must satisfy 304(a), which requires these courses to be experiential in nature as well as do the following:

- (1) integrate doctrine, theory, skills, and legal ethics, and engage students in performance of one or more of the professional skills identified in Standard 302;
- (2) develop the concepts underlying the professional skills being taught;
- (3) provide multiple opportunities for performance;
- (4) provide opportunities for student performance, self-evaluation, and feedback from a faculty member, or, for a field placement, a site supervisor;
- (5) provide a classroom instructional component; or, for a field placement, a classroom instructional component, regularly scheduled tutorials, or other means of ongoing, contemporaneous, faculty-guided reflection; and
- (6) provide direct supervision of the student's performance by the faculty member; or, for a field placement, provide direct supervision of the student's performance by a faculty member or a site supervisor.

Additionally, externships must comply with Standard 304(d), which states:

A field placement course provides substantial lawyering experience that (1) is reasonably similar to the experience of a lawyer advising or representing a client or engaging in other lawyering tasks in a setting outside a law clinic under the supervision of a licensed attorney or an individual otherwise qualified to supervise, and (2) includes the following:

(i) a written understanding among the student, faculty member, and a person in authority at the field placement that describes both (A) the substantial lawyering experience and of faculty and any site supervisor in supervising the student and in assuring the educational quality of the experience for the student, including a clearly articulated method of evaluating the student's academic performance;

- (ii) a method for selecting, training, evaluating and communicating with site supervisors, including regular contact between the faculty and site supervisors through in-person visits or other methods of communication that will assure the quality of the student educational experience. When appropriate, a school may use faculty members from other law schools to supervise or assist in the supervision or review of a field placement program;
- (iii) evaluation of each student's educational achievement by a faculty member; and (iv) sufficient control of the student experience to ensure that the requirements of the Standard are met. The law school must maintain records to document the steps taken to ensure compliance with the Standard, which shall include, but is not necessarily limited to, the written understandings described in Standard 304(d)(i).

Helpful Terminology

The ABA standards use the term *field placements* to refer to the type of experiential course offering in which a student works in a setting outside of the law clinic under the supervision of a licensed attorney or otherwise qualified individual. The term *externships* is commonly used interchangeably with field placements. Similarly, the standards use the term *site supervisor* or *field supervisor* for the person at the externship field office who supervises the student.

One question that gets asked often is the difference between an externship and an internship. Both are typically experiences that provide a student with hands-on training in a workplace. However, in the context of legal education, an externship usually refers to a work experience for which the student earns academic credit, whereas an internship does not necessarily involve academic credit.

Common Features of Externships

A signature characteristic of an externship course is the tripartite relationship between the student, the faculty member, and the site supervisor. The three participants work as a team to ensure the student receives a quality educational experience. As such, the standards require that a written understanding between these participants define the respective roles of each, including a clearly articulated method of evaluating the student's academic performance, and describe the substantial lawyering experience and opportunities for performance that the externship will provide. These agreements are often called a *Memorandum of Understanding*. Examples can be found on the <u>Lextern website</u>, *LexternWeb.org*, which is a legal externship resources website.

Law schools are required to maintain records to document compliance with the standards, including keeping, at a minimum, the written understandings. Other documentation might include course syllabi, reflection assignments, site supervisor training materials, lists of externship offices, communications with site supervisors, evaluations of site supervisors, etc.

Another signature characteristic of an externship course is reflection. Indeed, it is a key pedagogy for experiential learning. Usually, reflection is assigned as coursework that accompanies the externship work. Since the standards require that an externship course have a classroom instructional component, regularly scheduled tutorials, or other means of ongoing, contemporaneous, faculty-guided reflection, these are the primary ways that a faculty member facilitates and/or assigns reflection. Additional discussion of these is in Section III.

Standard 303(c) requires externship courses to include education to law students on bias, cross-cultural competency, and racism before, concurrently with, or as part of enrollment in the course. Most often, this education occurs in the coursework that accompanies the externship work. Additional discussion of this is in Section III.

Externship Program Considerations

The types of externship programs that exist are as wide and varied as the law schools that have them. Some schools limit their externships to judicial offices, prosecutor's offices, or public defender offices. Some schools allow for-profit placements, like at law firms or in-house counsel departments. Some schools permit paid externships. Some schools allow international and semester away externships. Some schools allow students to work virtually, separated from the field placement.

None of these models is right or wrong. Important considerations in deciding upon the type of externships that will be offered include the resources the law school can devote to the program, the availability of varied placements to the school's students, the mission alignment between the school and the placements, the student to faculty ratio, the number of credits allowed per externship, and the like.

Additional program development considerations include the number of field hours required per credit hour, whether the fieldwork should be in a separate course from the coursework, and whether the course is graded or ungraded. The Center for the Study of Applied Legal Education (CSALE) maintains empirical data from ABA accredited law schools about program design so that legal educators can make informed decisions.

Site Supervisor Selection, Training, Evaluation & Communication

Under standard 304(d)(ii), externship programs must have "a method for selecting, training, evaluating and communicating with site supervisors." This section addresses each of these requirements in turn.

Selecting

Different programs may have different approaches to reviewing placements. In some programs, there are "pre-approved placements" where the placement has an ongoing relationship with the law school. There may also be student-initiated placements, where students locate an internship that meets their interests and seek approval from the law school. For many sites, there may be a site supervisor designated by the placement itself. The externship clinician, therefore, will likely need to review both the placement and its proposed supervisor to determine that the experience will provide a quality educational experience. In other situations, the law school may reach out to attorneys or judges that they believe will be good field supervisors.

Whatever the placement approval process is, the experience must be, first and foremost, a substantial lawyering experience that is reasonably similar to the experience of a lawyer advising or representing a client or engaging in other lawyering tasks under supervision. To review a placement for academic credit, therefore, one should ask for details about the nature of the work, the supervisor's plan for providing assignments and feedback to the extern, and some background on the supervisor's work experience. It is helpful to spend some time talking with field supervisors about the work that a student would do, and understand why they seek to mentor and train a law student. These early conversations can establish an ongoing relationship and dialogue through the remainder of the externship.

Training

The law school should explain to field supervisors the requirements for all experiential courses under Standard 304(a)(1)-(4) & (6). Pre-externship site approval meetings can provide an opportunity to provide an overview of the externship program goals, structure, and ABA requirements. In addition to these conversations, some programs provide supervisor handbooks outlining information about their program. These handbooks can also provide tips on providing assignments and feedback to students. Finally, some programs hold periodic CLEs for the supervisors in the program, or circulate recorded CLEs prepared by other schools. These materials are often shared on the LEXTERN listsery.⁶⁰

Evaluating

To meet the "evaluating" prong, programs have several options. You may choose to ask the student to provide a formal evaluation of the placement on a pre-set form. Many law schools share their evaluation forms on <u>LexternWeb</u>. Faculty will also gain a sense of the quality of the educational experience through review of timesheets, reflection essays, or class discussion. This continuous evaluation throughout the semester allows a faculty member to provide support to the student or site supervisor, if needed.

Communicating

Periodic communications with site supervisors are helpful. They serve to both maintain the relationship with the supervisor and remind the placement that the law school is a source of support during the externship. Faculty may also wish to send emails over the course of the semester to let the supervisors know the topics that they are covering in the accompanying course component. While site visits are no longer required under the ABA guidelines, some externship clinicians conduct site visits in person. Others meet with site supervisors by Zoom during the semester. Another option for communicating with site supervisors is to meet with the supervisor and the student at the midterm.

The Classroom Instructional Component, Regularly Scheduled Tutorials, or Other Means of Ongoing, Contemporaneous, Faculty-Guided Reflection

Under Standard 304(a)(5), externship programs must "provide...a classroom instructional component, regularly scheduled tutorials, or other means of ongoing, contemporaneous, faculty-guided reflection."

Many schools satisfy 304(a)(5) by offering an in-person, synchronous externship seminar. However, some seminars are asynchronous, on-line, or a combination. The ABA allows much flexibility for how to structure the instructional component, such as the tutorial method, which is usually defined as a series of individual meetings and assignments between the student and a faculty member. No matter what a school chooses, the ABA requires the instruction to be "contemporaneous," and it must have "faculty-guided reflection."

Seminar Structure. If a school decides to offer a seminar, they are faced with a number of important choices. First, they must consider whether to separately credit the classroom instruction or combine the hours of instruction with the externship hours. If separately credited, they must decide how much credit to offer, typically 1 or 2 credits. If not separately credited, they must decide how to allocate the hours required for the total credit between the fieldwork and the

instructional components. Such decisions are driven by internal considerations about grading, graduation requirements, and other school-specific guidelines.

Second, they must decide whether to grade the seminar. The choice about grading might drive the first choice about credit.

Third, they must decide whether to offer classroom instruction in a general seminar covering all externships, or whether to offer a topic-specific seminar, such as criminal practice, public interest, corporate counsel, government, or judicial placements. This choice might be driven by the number of students participating in externships, as well as the resources available to hire seminar instructors with a particular expertise.

Fourth, while the seminar must be contemporaneous with the externship, schools can choose to frontload some of the content or may choose to have regular meetings throughout the externship's duration.

For all of these choices, CSALE survey data can shed light on what other schools are doing in similar circumstances.

Seminar Topics. The topics covered in the seminars or tutorials at various schools are as numerous as the schools themselves. However, there are a few things that all externship programs, no matter how the material is delivered, can agree that students should receive.

Goal Setting. Before a student begins, students should identify what they are hoping to learn from the experience. Beyond the law they hope to learn, they should be urged to consider the professional skills they can gain, the values they hope to explore, the professionals they hope to meet, and so on. These goals should be revisited throughout the semester for students to assess their progress toward their goals or to encourage new goals.

Reflection. The ABA mandates that externship programs have "faculty-guided reflection." There are numerous ways to encourage students to be reflective practitioners, but some options include: goal setting, journals or reflection papers, oral presentations, class discussions, discussion boards, discussion partners, mid-semester reviews, interviews with attorneys at the placement, and externship rounds. ABA 304(a)(3) requires externships to provide multiple opportunities for performance, and different students prefer different practices, so a program will likely choose several ways to encourage reflection during the externship experience.

Bias, Cross-Cultural Competency, and Racism. The ABA requires law schools to provide students with education on "bias, cross-cultural competency, and racism" in 303(c), and

this education must happen at the start of law school and at least once again before graduation. For students engaged in clinics or externships, the "second educational occasion" must happen either before, during, or in the clinic or externship itself. As such, externship courses will almost certainly need to include this education. For a broader discussion of the opportunities and challenges, as well as teaching suggestions, see the Matters of Special Concern section of this handbook, as well as the book resources below.

Professional Identity Formation. The ABA, in 303(b)(3), requires law schools to provide "substantial opportunities" to students for "the development of a professional identity." An externship is an ideal place for students to explore their professional identity because they are seeing legal practice firsthand.

Ethical Considerations. Legal ethics is specifically mentioned as a topic that externships must cover in 304(a)(1), and there are many important reasons for doing so: the students are handling real cases in a professional setting and need to protect confidential client information, including from participants in the seminar (which is confusing since such sharing is allowed in the in-house clinic seminar); students must be aware of conflicts of interest, both for their future careers, but also among students in the seminar; students must understand the rules related to the unauthorized practice of law and the student practice rules; and there might be special ethical requirements, such as those for judicial placements and prosecutors.

Other Topics. Beyond these basics, externship seminar topics run the gamut from teaching skills, like client interviewing, trial skills, research and writing, to other professional matters, such as well-being, networking, business development, communication, obtaining feedback, and so on. To decide, an externship program should determine the program's goals and work backward to find topics and teaching techniques that support those goals. For more on course design, teaching techniques, and specific exercise suggestions beyond the two books below, be sure to look at Teacher's Manual to Learning From Practice, which has a wealth of resources. LexternWeb is also a wonderful repository of helpful materials. Finally, do not hesitate to ask externship colleagues via LEXTERN listsery, as everyone is generous with their suggestions and materials.

YOU CAN LEARN MORE HERE:

❖ GILLIAN DUTTON, KENDALL KEREW, KELLY TERRY, AND CYNTHIA WILSON, "Selecting, Training and Evaluating Site Supervisors," Ch. 4 in EXTERNSHIP PEDAGOGY AND PRACTICE (2023).

- ❖ GILLIAN DUTTON, KENDALL KEREW, KELLY TERRY, AND CYNTHIA WILSON, "Designing and Executing Externship Programs," Ch.3 in EXTERNSHIP PEDAGOGY AND PRACTICE (2023).
- ❖ CAROLYN WILKES KAAS, CYNTHIA BATT, DENA BAUMAN & DANIEL SCHAFFZIN, "Delivering Effective Education in Externship Programs," Ch. 5.F.3, in BUILDING ON BEST PRACTICES: TRANSFORMING LEGAL EDUCATION IN A CHANGING WORLD (2015).
- **Externship Bibliography**
- **❖** Top Ten Resources for New Externship Clinicians
- ❖ GILLIAN DUTTON, KENDALL KEREW, KELLY TERRY, AND CYNTHIA WILSON, EXTERNSHIP PEDAGOGY AND PRACTICE (2023).
- ♦ LEAH WORTHAM, ALEXANDER SCHERR, NANCY MAURER, AND SUSAN L. BROOKS, LEARNING FROM PRACTICE: A TEXT FOR EXPERIENTIAL EDUCATION (2016).

MATTERS OF SPECIAL CONCERN

The ABA Standards were recently revised to require law schools to address matters of special concern, including bias, cross-cultural competency, racism, well-being, and professional identity. Experiential teachers have long addressed these topics, and there are many resources available. The revised standards, as explored further below, contemplate that law schools will provide education and significant opportunities to students on these matters over their law school career and across clinics, externships, courses, co-curricular, and professional development activities.

Bias, Cross-Cultural Competence, and Racism

ABA Standard 303(c) states, "A law school shall provide education to law students on bias, cross cultural competency, and racism: (1) at the start of the program of legal education, and (2) at least once again before graduation. For students engaged in law clinics or field placements, the second educational occasion will take place before, concurrently with, or as part of their enrollment in clinical or field placement courses." Interpretation 303-6 highlights the "importance of cross-cultural competency professionally responsible representation and the obligation of lawyers to promote a justice system that provides equal access and eliminates bias, discrimination, and racism in the law should be among the values and responsibilities of the legal profession to which students are introduced." Interpretation 303-8 "does not prescribe the form of content of the education on bias, cross-cultural competency, and racism," and 303-7 allows law schools to implement this education in a number of ways including orientation, lectures, courses, and other educational experiences so long as the law school demonstrates its students "participate in a substantial activity designed to reinforce the skill of cultural competency and their obligation as future lawyers to work to eliminate racism in the legal profession."

The revised standard complements the Preamble to the Model Rules of Professional Conduct that outline a lawyer's responsibility to promote equal access to the justice system. ⁶² Bias (explicit and implicit), discrimination (overt and subtle), and racism (systemic and structural manifestations of bias and discrimination) can impede the legal system's fulfillment of its pledge of equal justice under the law."⁶³

Opportunities and Challenges in Teaching Bias, Cross-Cultural Competency, and Racism

Experiential teachers have been teaching these topics for many years, and there is a rich community of resources. Students want opportunities to talk about these topics, which they might not have in other courses and law school experiences. "A student-centered approach will bring the school's goal into focus: the graduation of law students who are well-educated on cross-cultural com-petency, bias, discrimination, and racism in the law." ⁶⁴ By having conversations about bias,

cross-cultural competency, and racism, we are raising awareness. We are also normalizing conversations about these topics, which remain divisive for some.⁶⁵

Learning outcomes will likely "include cognitive and technical skills of the sort traditionally developed in law school courses, contextualized to the issues relevant to cross-cultural competency, bias, discrimination, and racism in the law. They also will include competencies of a different nature, focusing on a lawyer's relational skills (e.g., communication), personal development skills (e.g., reflection, self-awareness), and other essential competencies (e.g., teamwork and collaboration)."⁶⁶ Experiential courses lend themselves to help students explore bias, cross-cultural competency, and racism through case, client, and fieldwork. This standard also presents experiential teachers with the opportunity to collaborate with other faculty, staff, and administrators "enterprise-wide" to implement this standard effectively.⁶⁷

Challenges in teaching bias, cross-cultural competency, and racism include: fear of misspeaking; feeling ill-equipped with tools and vocabulary, or not being entitled to discuss these topics; not having enough time, etc.

YOU CAN LEARN MORE HERE:

- ❖ Anne Gordon, Cleaning Up Our Own Houses: Creating Antiracist Clinical Programs, 29. CLINICAL L. REV. 49, 49 (2023).
- **❖** ABA, Implicit Bias Initiative.
- ❖ University of Iowa, Implicit Bias Training and Resources.
- CLEA, Teaching Justice Webinar Series.

Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion & Critical Race Theory

Addressing race in experiential teaching is no less scholarly or rigorous than any other aspect of the law or legal practice. Race is not about how people feel but how systems and individuals act and the consequences of those actions. There is a wealth of scholarship on DEI and CRT, and like anything else we teach, we should be intentional about integrating these topics into our syllabi and skills modules.

Helpful Terminology

Critical race theory (CRT) involves the ways we talk about how race shapes and affects the laws. Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion (DEI) is a way in which we talk about how race shapes and affects the ways that individuals and organizations interact with each other. Diversity includes "characteristics such as race, ethnicity, gender, age, ability, and sexual orientation with a focus specifically on diversity in the sense of including persons with the aforementioned characteristics who have traditionally been marginalized or excluded from mainstream American institutions." "Diversity is important because it allows institutions to engender goodwill by demonstrating to all citizens that they are a part of society's key institution such as a corporation, university, or government." Inclusion refers to "all members of society are reflected with the institutions that govern a society." DEI (and the lack of) is a perennial issue in the legal profession.

Opportunities and Challenges in Teaching DEI & CRT

Law students often learn to situate race as a colorblind ideology: lawyers don't see race; lawyering norms are objective, and race "is a neutral, apolitical description, reflecting merely 'skin color' or country of ancestral origin." Under this colorblind ideology, "race is unrelated to social attributes such as culture, education, wealth, or language. Race is decontextualized from historical conditions that create advantage or disadvantage." Colorblind ideology thus leaves attorneys and students without the language to identify and talk about race in a productive way and may cause anxiety in how to broach these topics in conversations and law practice.

CRT offers lenses through which we can help students frame legal and non-legal problems concerning race, inequality, and power; and CRT acknowledges the connection between race (or membership in any traditionally subordinated group) and the law. The goals of framing are to (a) provide students with *alternative* lenses through which to identify and evaluate issues of race, power, inequality; (b) provide students with a *language* and *frameworks* to talk about structural racial inequality and interpersonal attorney-client dynamics. There are a number of CRT frameworks that can be incorporated into experiential pedagogy to help students understand what they are seeing in practice: (1) racial realism helps us understand the law purports to be objective but can reify the status quo in ways further entrenching racism and inequality; (2) interest

convergence helps us think about appropriate legal and political strategies to employ in advocating for our clients; (3) intersectionality helps us understand the multiple intersecting layers of subordination that may impact our clients and to design appropriate advocacy strategies; and (4) counternarratives gives tools to use in framing case theories."⁷⁶

There are many ways to address CRT and DEI from learning outcomes for each seminar class or externship workshop, to each skills training module, to each case and/or project, and in each experiential context. Questions to consider include: What do we want students to understand about how race impacts this problem/case/project? Are racial and power disparities apparent, and how might that impact our advocacy? Clinics and externships can help students identify and consider alternative, race-conscious possibilities as a baseline lawyering paradigm.⁷⁷

YOU CAN LEARN MORE HERE:

- **❖** Law Deans Antiracist Clearinghouse Project
- ❖ LSSE's Topical Module: Diversity and Inclusiveness
- ❖ ABA Section on Public Contract Law "21-Day Racial Equity Habit-Building Challenge"
- ❖ Guerrilla Guide for Teaching Clinical Law
- Erika Wilson, <u>Teaching Justice Through Critical Race Lawyering</u>, CLEA, March, 8, 2023.
- David B. Wilkins, *Identities and Roles: Race, Recognition, and Professional Responsibility*, 57 MD. L. REV. 1502 (1998).
- ❖ Anne Gordon, Cleaning Up Our Own Houses: Creating Antiracist Clinical Programs, 29. CLINICAL L. REV. 49, 49 (2023).

Professional Identity

ABA Standard 303(b)(3) now requires law schools to provide substantial opportunities for students for the development of a professional identity. As mentioned above, and explained further in Interpretation 303-5, "professional identity focuses on what it means to be a lawyer and the special obligations lawyers have to their clients and society. The development of professional identity should involve an intentional exploration of the values, guiding principles, and well-being practices considered foundation to successful legal practice."

Helpful Terminology

"Professional identity is representation of self, achieved in stages over time, during which the characteristics, values, and norms of the . . . profession are internalized, resulting in an individual thinking, acting, and feeling like a . . .[member of the profession]." Norms and values for a successful legal practice include: "1) a deep responsibility and commitment to serving clients, the profession, and the rule of law; 2) a commitment to pro-active continuous professional development towards excellence at all the competencies needed to serve others well in the profession's work."

"Professional identity formation is about evolving from student to lawyer --to becoming a professional with a responsibility to others and to the system of justice and with a need for ownership around self-development and well being." Professional identity formation is the intentional and developmental process of socialization to the profession that begins in law school and continues throughout one's career and during periods of transition. This process of socialization is a product of the developing lawyer's social interactions and activities in environments authentic to the legal profession's culture and enriched by coaching, mentoring, modeling, reflection, and other supportive strategies."

"Professionalism means that each lawyer: 1) Agrees to comply with the law of lawyering including the Rules of Professional Conduct; 2) Strives over a career to live into the profession's core values and ideals, including the highest standards for the lawyer's professional skills; and 3) Agrees to act as a fiduciary where the lawyer's self-interest is over-balanced by devotion to the client and to justice." ⁸³

Opportunities and Challenges in Teaching Professional Identity

Experiential teachers are uniquely positioned to help students explore professional identity and professional identity formation in varied contexts of learning from experience, including fieldwork or casework, simulations, and supervision. This standard presents experiential teachers with another opportunity to collaborate with faculty and staff across the law school in what the Holloran Center calls the "enterprise-wide approach. "Our challenge is to build bridges from this definition of student professional identity to: 1) learning outcomes and the curriculum and culture

of individual law schools; the capacities and skills that employers and clients want; and our students' conception of what legal education should be."84

Translating legal values, principles, and practices into learning outcomes

The Holloran Center for Ethical Leadership in the Professions culled the scholarship on professional identity to propose four learning outcomes on professional identity: "A law school should help each student to understand, internalize, and demonstrate: (1) a deep responsibility and care orientation to others, especially the client, (2) ownership of continuous professional development toward excellence at the major competencies that clients, employers, and the legal system need, (3) well-being practices, and (4) client-centered relational skills, problem-solving, and good judgment that ground each student's responsibility to and care for the client."

YOU CAN LEARN MORE HERE:

- ❖ The Holloran Center for Ethical Leadership in the Professions at University of St. Thomas School of Law maintains a comprehensive <u>website</u> on professional identity formation with definitions, standards, research, curricula, and programs.
- Neil W. Hamilton and Louis D. Bilionis, Revised ABA Standards 303(b) and (c) and the Formation of a Lawyer's Professional Identity, Part 1: Understanding the New Requirements, Nat'l Assn. L. Placement Bull.+, May 2022.
- Neil W. Hamilton and Louis D. Bilionis, Revised ABA Standards 303(b) and (c) and the Formation of a Lawyer's Professional Identity, Part 2: Action Steps to Benefit Students, Law Schools, and the Legal Profession, Nat'l Assn. L. Placement Bull.+, June 2022.

Well-being

According to Interpretation 303-5, the "development of professional identity should involve an intentional exploration of the values, guiding principles, and well-being practices considered foundational to successful legal practice." Derived from modern positive psychology self-determination theory (SDT), well-being is "the sum of (1) life satisfaction and (2) positive affect or mood (after subtracting negative affect). "Life satisfaction includes a personal (subjective) evaluation of objective circumstances such as one's work, health, home, relationships, possessions, income, and leisure opportunities." SDT identifies three basic psychological needs that contribute to well-being: "(1) autonomy (to feel in control of one's own goals and behaviors); (2) competence (to feel one has the needed skills, including physical and mental health skills, to be successful); and (3) relatedness (to experience a sense of belonging or attachment to other people)."

Opportunities and Challenges in Teaching Well-being

Conversations on well-being in experiential courses include: the higher risk of substance abuse and mental health disorders in the legal community; self-care, mindfulness, and balance; character strengths; as well as competencies that lawyers and clients want.⁸⁹ There are many opportunities for constructive conversations around these topics, and many resources available. Challenges addressing this topic include: resistance and discomfort from students to reflect and engage around some topics, and lack of time or ability to fit these conversations into the curriculum.

Online Teaching/Technology

Online teaching and the availability and reliance on technology in experiential education has proliferated, especially during and since the COVID-19 pandemic, which raises important considerations. ABA Model Rule of Professional Conduct 1.1, comment 8, states: "To maintain the requisite knowledge and skill, a lawyer should keep abreast of changes in the law and its practice, including the benefits and risks associated with relevant technology . . ." Technological professionalism requires attention to a lawyer's duties of confidentiality and competence when using technology and depends on the particular technology being used and the circumstances surrounding such use, including an evaluation of: "1) the level of security attendant to the use of that technology; 2) the *legal ramifications to a third party* who intercepts, accesses or exceeds authorized use of the electronic information; 3) the degree of *sensitivity* of the information; 4) the possible *impact* on the client of an inadvertent disclosure of privileged or confidential information or work product; 5) the *urgency* of the situation; 6) the *client's instructions* and circumstances, such as access by others to the client's devices and communications."

Opportunities and Challenges in Online Teaching/Technology

Technology offers convenience and connection, and technology will remain and continue to evolve, which calls for intentional reflection: "First, does virtual access to the legal system result in greater access to justice? Second, does a virtual connection between lawyers and clients have the same quality as an in-person connection? Third, does remote work result in increased quality of life for lawyers?" Challenges include marginalized clients' access to technology; building personal and empathic relationships and rapport online; understanding and navigating ethical implications associated with relevant technology; and establishing boundaries around remote work and technology itself to avoid burnout. 93

Best Practices for Online Teaching/Technology

Best practices include: improving access to requisite technology; designing legal services with unrepresented, marginalized populations in mind; making provision of legal services more accessible to people with disabilities and limited English proficiency; paying attention to online rapport and "webside manner"; implementing boundaries around remote work and technology; establishing data confidentiality procedures across experiential programs; and incorporating security tools like "file encryption, email encryption, two-factor authentication, and web filtering, among others."

YOU CAN LEARN MORE HERE:

- ❖ Brittany Stringfellow Otey, *The Disconnect: Reflections on the Virtual Connection Between Lawyers and Clients*, WASHBURN L.J. (forthcoming 2023).
- ❖ June T. Tai, Teaching on Zoom: <u>Tips & Tricks</u>

OVERCOMING OBSTACLES AND BARRIERS

Unfortunately, no matter how much planning you put into course design there will be barriers and obstacles to overcome to meet the goals you set for your students and your course. Consider the following places to begin.

- Ask questions! We give this advice to our students and must remember to follow it ourselves. Post questions to one of the listservs, contact a CLEA mentor, or send an email to a colleague at another school.
- Review the ABA Standards for guidance. The Standards on Legal Education (primarily Chapter 3) can be an excellent source for guidance. Remember to read the Interpretations below each standard for additional information and to look at past years' standards for a view of how the standard has changed over time. Additionally, the ABA publishes guidance memos on various topics.
- Review the relevant scholarship. New articles are published on a regular basis and clinical education has an established foundation of pedagogical and substantive scholarship covering almost every topic. Use the selected bibliography in this handbook as a place to start. Even among clinics of a similar type, differences in design may create wide differences in teaching and service provision.

GLOSSARY

With the rapid expansion of experiential education in legal education described above, law schools are adding new courses and experimenting with new course designs every semester. Below is a general definition of terms used in experiential legal education, although each school may define these terms differently, particularly with regard to courses not defined by the ABA standards.

Experiential Education: Teaching that encompasses both instruction and practice, typically combined with facilitated reflection. In legal education, experiential education generally includes simulations and real-world legal experience, either assisting attorneys in the practice of law or by taking lead responsibility for legal work individually or as part of a team or group. These courses are generally labeled as simulation courses, externships or field placements and clinics. To meet the ABA definition of an experiential course, the course must "(i) integrate doctrine, theory, skills, and legal ethics, and engage students in performance of one or more of the professional skills identified in Standard 302; (ii) develop the concepts underlying the professional skills being taught; (iii) provide multiple opportunities for performance; and (iv) provide opportunities for self-evaluation."

Clinical Legal Education Program: Credited courses that offer students the opportunity to engage in the practice of law under the supervision of an attorney who is a faculty member of the law school. The practice of law is the main objective of the course. Clinics generally offer free legal services to clients. The ABA defines law clinics in Standard 304(b) as a course that "involves advising or representing one or more actual clients or serving as a third-party neutral" and includes a classroom component, direct supervision of the student by a faculty member and opportunities for performance and evaluation. The size, number of credits, goals and teaching methods may vary widely between schools depending on a range of factors, including funding, geographic location and curricular needs.

In-house Clinic: A credited clinical course operated by the law school, as opposed to a course where students perform work for another organization or firm. The physical clinic does not have to be located inside the law school building.

Externship or Field Placement: A credited course where students perform legal work for organizations or firms outside of the law school, typically supervised by an attorney who is not faculty at the law school. The ABA describes these courses as "field placements" in Standard 304(c) and has a list of required criteria, including a classroom component, direct supervision of the student's legal work by a site supervisor or faculty member, and evaluation by a faculty member. Students may receive both payment and credit for an externship, depending on their law school's policies.

Simulation: A credited course taught by a member of the law faculty using hypothetical facts to teach lawyering skills. The ABA defines simulations in Standard 304(a) as "reasonably similar to the experience of a lawyer advising or representing a client or engaging in other lawyering tasks in a set of facts and circumstances devised or adopted by a faculty member" and including a classroom component, direct supervision of the student and opportunities for performance and evaluation.

Practicum: An emerging educational model for a credited course that typically focuses on one substantive area of law or legal topic and includes an experiential component. The distinction between practicums, clinics and field placements may be that practicums focus less on the practice of law, or the experiential component is not supervised by faculty at the law school, or the course has fewer credits. Schools may classify practicums as clinics or externships for ABA purposes if they meet the definition in the Standards.

Lab: An emerging educational model for a credited course where students work on a real-world legal project related to the substantive focus of a non-experiential course. These are less-common courses that tend to carry few credits and vary widely in structure across law schools.

Cooperative Education Program or Co-op: An educational model where real-world legal work is integrated into the educational program, typically as periods of employment during the academic year that are not credited.

Pro bono: Legal work performed by students for free that is not credited. Pro bono programs may be facilitated by the law school or may take place at other organizations or firms. Some schools require pro bono hours for graduation while others provide some form of graduation recognition, and some states require pro bono hours for bar licensure.

Internship: A position of employment for law students that is not credited. Internships may be paid or completed for free or with other funding sources.

YOU CAN LEARN MORE HERE:

- ❖ Allison Korn and Laila Hlass, *Assessing the Experiential (R)evolution*, 65 VILL. L. REV. 713 (2020).
- ❖ AALS Section on Clinical Legal Education, Glossary for Experiential Education

SELECTED BIBLIOGRAPHY

This bibliography identifies a number of articles that address issues relevant to clinical legal education. Another resource that may be helpful for articles published before 2005 is Clinical Legal Education: An Annotated Bibliography (Third Edition) by J.P. Ogilvy & Karen Czapanskiy, Clinical Law Review, Special Issue No. 2 (2005).

Please keep in mind these are some resources selected as suggested introductory material on a range of topics that may be of interest to a new clinician. This list is not intended to be exhaustive. There are many fine articles published each year that offer important insights into experiential teaching and learning. Articles on clinical education may be found on SSRN, Lexis-Nexis, Westlaw, Hein Online, and other online legal research sources.

Clinical Legal Education History

Margaret Martin Barry et al., *Clinical Education for this Millennium: The Third Wave*, 7 CLINICAL L. REV. 1 (2000).

Justine A. Dunlap & Peter A. Joy, *Reflection-in-Action: Designing New Clinical Teaching Training by Using Lessons Learned from New Clinicians*, 11 CLINICAL L. REV. 49 (2004).

Phyllis Goldfarb, Back to the Future of Clinical Legal Education, 32 B.C. J. L. & Soc. JUST. 279 (2012)

Peter Toll Hoffman, The Stages of the Clinical Supervisory Relationship, 4 ANTIOCH L.J. 301 (1986).

Peter Joy and Robert Kuehn, *The Evolution of ABA Standards for Clinical Faculty* 75 TENN L. REV. 183 (2008).

Minna J. Kotkin, Reconsidering Role Assumption in Clinical Education, 19 N.M. L. REV. 185 (1989).

Gerald P. López, *Transform - Don't Just Tinker with - Legal Education (Part I)*, 23 CLINICAL L. REV. 471 (2017)

Gerald P. López, *Transform - Don't Just Tinker with - Legal Education (Part II)*, 24 CLINICAL L. REV. 247 (2018)

Serge A. Martinez, Why Are We Doing This? Cognitive Science and NonDirective Supervision in Clinical Teaching, 26 KAN. J. L. & PUB. POL'Y 24 (2016).

Carrie Mendel-Meadow, Two Contradictory Criticisms of Clinical Education: Dilemmas & Directions in Lawyering Education, 4 ANTIOCH L. REV. 287 (1986).

Catherine Gage O'Grady, *Preparing Students for the Profession: Clinical Education, Collaborative Pedagogy, and the Realities of Practice for the New Lawyer*, 4 CLINICAL L. REV. 485 (1998).

Michael Pinard, A Brief Reflection on the Multiple Identities and Roles of the Twenty-First Century Clinician, 4 U. OF MD. L. JOURNAL OF RACE, RELIGION, GENDER & CLASS 285 (2004).

William P. Quigley, *Introduction to Clinical Teaching for the New Clinical Law Professor: A View from the First Floor*, 28 AKRON L. REV. 463 (1995).

Ann Shalleck, *Clinical Contexts: Theory & Practice in Law & Supervision*, 21 N.Y.U. REV. L. & Soc. Change 109 (1993).

James H. Stark, Jon Bauer, James Papillo, *Directiveness in Clinical Supervision*, 3 B.U. Pub. Int. L.J. 35 (1993).

Teaching Social Justice Theory

Jane Aiken, Striving to Teach Justice, Fairness & Morality, 4 CLINICAL L. REV. 1 (1997).

Sameer Ashar, *Deep Critique and Democratic Lawyering in Clinical Practice*, 104 CAL. L. REV. 201 (2016).

Sameer M. Ashar, Law Clinics and Collective Mobilization, 14 CLINICAL L. REV. 355 (2008).

Brook Baker, *Learning to Fish, Fishing to Learn: Guided Participation in the Interpersonal Ecology of Practice*, 6 CLINICAL L. REV. 1 (1999).

Alina S. Ball, Disruptive Pedagogy: Incorporating Critical Theory in Business Law Clinics, 22 CLINICAL L. REV. 1 (2015).

Sarah Buhler, *Painful Injustices: Encountering Social Suffering in Clinical Legal Education*, 19 CLINICAL L. REV. 405 (Spring 2013).

Robert Condlin, "Tastes Great, Less Filling": The Law School Clinic and Political Critique, 36 J. LEGAL EDUC. 45 (1986).

Robert J. Condlin, *The Moral Failure of Clinical Legal Education*, in THE GOOD LAWYER: LAWYERS' ROLES AND LAWYERS' ETHICS 318 (David Luban ed., 1983).

Claire P. Donahue, *Client, Self, Systems: A Framework for Integrated Skills-Justice Education*, 29 GEO. J. LEGAL ETHICS 439 (2016).

Jon C. Dubin, Clinical Design for Social Justice Imperatives, 51 SMU L. REV. 1461 (1998).

Alexi Freeman, Teaching for Change: How the Legal Academy can Prepare the Next Generation of Social Justice Movement Lawyers, 59 How. L. J. 99 (2015).

Becky L. Jacobs, *Cultivating Purposeful Curiosity in a Clinical Setting: Extrapolating from Case to Social Justice*, 21 CLINICAL L. REV. 371 (2015)

Praveen Kosuri, Losing My Religion: The Place of Social Justice in Clinical Legal Education, 32 B.C. J.L. & Soc. Just. 331 (2012).

Binny Miller, *Give Them Back Their Lives: Recognizing Client Narrative in Case Theory*, 93 MICH. L. REV. 485 (1994).

Mae Quinn, *Teaching Public Citizen Lawyering: From Aspiration to Inspiration*, 8 SEATTLE J. OF SOC. JUST. 661 (2010).

Kathleen A. Sullivan, Self-Disclosure, Separation, and Students: Intimacy in the Clinical Relationship, 27 INDIANA L. REV. 115 (1993).

Lucie E. White, Subordination, Rhetorical Survival Skills & Sunday Shoes: Notes on the Hearing of Mrs. G, 38 BUFF. L. Rev. 1 (1990).

Michael Grinthal, *Power With: Practice Models for Social Justice Lawyering*, 15 U. PA. J.L. & SOC. CHANGE 25 (2011).

DEBORAH KENN, LAWYERING FROM THE HEART (2009).

Clinical Design and Teaching

Shaun Archer, James P. Eyster, James J. Kelly, Jr., Tonya Kowalski, Colleen Shanahan, *Reaching Backward and Stretching Forward: Teaching for Transfer in Law School Clinics*, 64 J. LEGAL EDUC. 258 (2014).

Cynthia Batt, A Practice Continuum: Integrating Experiential Education into the Curriculum, 7 ELON L. REV. (2015).

Sara R. Benson, *Beyond Protective Orders: Interdisciplinary Domestic Violence Clinics Facilitate Social Change*, 14 CARDOZO J.L. & GENDER 1 (2007).

Mary Nicol Bowman, Lisa Brodoff, Cracking Student Silos: Linking Legal Writing and Clinical Learning Through Transference, 25 CLINICAL L. REV. 269 (2019).

Patrick C Brayer, A Law Clinic Systems Theory and the Pedagogy of Interaction: Creating a Legal Learning System, 12 CONN. Pub. INTEREST L. J. 49 (2012).

Susan L.Brooks, *Using a Communication Perspective to Teach Relational Lawyering*, 15 Nev. L. J. 477 (Spring 2015).

Anna E. Carpenter, *The Project Model of Clinical Education: Eight Principles to Maximize Student Learning and Social Justice Impact*, 20 CLINICAL L. REV. 39 (2013).

David F. Chavkin, *Matchmaker, Matchmaker: Student Collaboration in Clinical Programs*, 1 CLINICAL L. REV. 199 (1994).

Patience Crowder, *Designing a Transactional Law Clinic for Life-Long Learning*, 19 LEWIS & CLARK L. REV. 413 (2015).

Carolyn Grose, *Beyond Skills Training, Revisited: The Clinical Education Spiral*, 19 CLINICAL L. REV. 489 (2013).

Allison Korn and Laila Hlass, Assessing the Experiential (R)evolution, 65 VILL. L. REV. 713 (2020).

Gowri J. Krishna, Kelly Pfeifer, Dana Thompson, Caring for the Souls of Our Students: The Evolution of A Community Economic Development Clinic During Turbulent Times, 28 CLINICAL L. REV. 243 (2021).

Deborah Maranville et al., Re-Vision Quest: A Law School Guide to Designing Experiential Courses Involving Real Lawyering, 56 N.Y. L. SCH. L. REV. 517 (2011/2012).

Stephen R. Miller, Field Notes from Starting a Law School Clinic, 20 CLINICAL L. REV. 137 (2013).

Wallace J. Mlyniec, *Where to Begin? Training New Teachers in the Art of Clinical Pedagogy*, 18 CLINICAL L. REV. 505 (2012).

Paul Reingold, Why Hard Cases Make Good (Clinical) Law, 2 CLINICAL L. REV. 545 (1996).

Philip G. Schrag, Constructing a Clinic, 3 CLINICAL L. REV. 175, 184–85 (1996).

Colleen F. Shanahan & Emily A. Benfer, Adaptive Clinical Teaching, 19 CLINICAL L. REV. 517 (2013).

Evaluation and Critique

Jodi S. Balsam, Susan L. Brooks, Margaret Reuter, *Assessing Law Students As Reflective Practitioners*, 62 N.Y.L. SCH. L. REV. 49 (2018).

Beryl Blaustone, *Teaching Law Students to Self-Critique and to Develop Critical Clinical Self Awareness in Performance*, 13 CLINICAL L. REV. 143 (2006).

Stacy Brustin & David Chavkin, *Testing the Grades: Evaluating Grading Modes in Clinical Legal Education*, 3 CLINICAL L. REV. 229 (1997).

Victor M. Goode, There Is A Method(Ology) to This Madness: A Review and Analysis Of Feedback in the Clinical Process, 53 OKLA. L. REV. 223 (2000).

Carolyn Grose, *Uncovering and Deconstructing the Binary: Teaching (and Learning) Critical Reflection in Clinic and Beyond*, 22 CLINICAL L. REV. 301 (2016).

Neil Hamilton, *The Foundational Skill of Reflection in the Formation of A Professional Identity*, 12 St. MARY'S J. LEGAL MAL. & ETHICS 254 (2022).

Nancy Kaufman, A Survey of Law School Grading Practices, 44 J. LEGAL EDUC. 415 (1994).

Carol Morgan & Carol Newman, *Assessment of Learning Outcomes in Transactional Skills Courses*, 18 TRANSACTIONS: TENN. J. BUS. L. 601 (2016).

Richard K. Neumann, Jr., A Preliminary Inquiry into the Art of Critique, 40 HASTINGS L.J. 725 (1989).

J.P. Sandy Ogilvy, *Guidelines for the Self Evaluation of Legal Education Programs*, 15 T.M. COOLEY J. PRAC. & CLINICAL L. 1 (2013).

Don Peters, Mapping, Modeling, and Critiquing: Facilitating Learning Negotiation, Mediation, Interviewing, and Counseling, 48 FLA. L. REV. 875 (1995).

Julie Ross and Diane Donahoe, Lighting the Fires of Learning in Law School: Implementing ABA Standard 314 by Incorporating Effective Formative Assessment Techniques Across the Curriculum, 81 U. PITT. L. REV. 657 (2020).

Carol Springer Sargent and Andrea A. Curcio, *Empirical Evidence that Formative Assessments Improve Final Exams*, 61 J. LEGAL EDUC. 379 (2012).

Sophie M. Sparrow, Teaching and Assessing Soft Skills, 67 J. LEGAL EDUC. 553 (2018).

Nina Tarr, The Skill of Evaluation as an Explicit Goal of Clinical Training, 21 PACIFIC L.J. 967 (1990).

Amy L. Ziegler, *Developing a System of Evaluation in Clinical Legal Teaching*, 42 J. LEGAL EDUC. 575 (1992).

Externships

Alexis Anderson, Arlene Kanter & Cindy Slane, *Ethics in Externships: Confidentiality, Conflicts, and Competence Issues in the Field and in the Classroom*, 10 CLINCAL L. REV. 473 (2004).

Cynthia Anne Baker, *Externships: Teaching, Practice, and the Buildable Hour*, 51 IND. L. REV. 428 (2018).

Kate E. Bloch, Subjective Lawyering and Other Clinical Extern Paradigms, 3 CLINICAL L. REV. 259 (1997).

Liz Ryan Cole, Training the Mentor: Improving the Ability of Legal Experts to Teach Students and New Lawyers, 19 N.M. L. REV. 163 (1989).

Liz Ryan Cole, Lessons from a Semester in Practice, 1 CLINICAL L. REV.173 (1994).

Elizabeth G. Ford, Toward a Clinical Pedagogy of Externship, 22 CLINICAL L. REV.113 (2015).

Daniel J. Givelber, Brook J. Baker, John McDevitt & Robin Miliano, *Learning Through Work: An Empirical Study of Legal Externship*, 45 J. LEGAL EDUC. 1 (1995).

Kenny Hegland, Condlin's Critique of Conventional Clinics: The Case of the Missing Case, 36 J. LEGAL EDUC. 427 (1986).

Karen A. Jordan, *Enhancing Externships to Meet Expectations for Experiential Education*, 23 CLINICAL L. REV. 339 (2016).

Harriet N. Katz, The Past and Future of Externship Scholarship, 23 CLINICAL L. REV. 397 (2016).

Harriet N. Katz, *Personal Journals in Law School Externship Programs: Improving Pedagogy*, 1 T. M. COOLEY J. PRAC. & CLIN. L. 7 (1997).

Neil Kibble, Reflection and Supervision in Clinical Legal Education: Do Work Placements have a Role in Clinical Legal Education, 5 INT'L J. LEGAL PROF. 83 (1998).

Stephen T. Maher, *The Praise of Folly: A Defense of Practice Supervision in Clinical Legal Education*, 69 NEB. L. REV. 537 (1990).

Stephen T. Maher, Clinical Legal Education in the Age of Unreason, 40 BUFF. L. REV. 809 (1992).

Nancy M. Maurer & Liz Ryan Cole, *Design, Teach and Manage: Ensuring Educational Integrity in Field Placement Courses*, 19 CLINICAL L. REV.115 (Fall 2012).

James E. Moliterno, *On the Future of Integration Between Skills and Ethics Teaching: Clinical Legal Education in the Year 2010*, 46 J. LEGAL EDUC. 1 (1996).

Linda H. Morton, Creating a Classroom Component For Field Placement Programs: Enhancing Clinical Goals With Feminist Pedagogy, 45 ME. L. REV. 19 (1993).

J.P. Ogilvy, *The Use of Journals in Legal Education: A Tool For Reflection*, 3 CLINICAL L. REV. 55 (1996).

Papers Presented at the Catholic University Law School Symposium on Externships: Learning from Practice, 10 CLINICAL L. REV. (2004).

Rebecca B. Rosenfeld, *The Examined Externship is Worth Doing: Critical Self- Reflection and Externship Pedagogy*, 21 CLINICAL L. REV.127 (Fall 2014)

Robert F. Seibel & Linda H. Morton, *Field Placement Programs: Practices, Problems and Possibilities*, 2 CLINICAL L. REV. 413 (1996).

Kelly S. Terry, Externships: A Signature Pedagogy for the Apprenticeship of Professional Identity and Purpose. 59 J. Leg. Educ. 240 (2009).

Kelly S. Terry, Embedding Assessment Principles in Externships. 20 CLINICAL L. REV. 467 (2014).

Race, Issues of Difference, and Clinical Teaching

Muneer I. Ahmad, *Interpreting Communities: Lawyering Across Language Differences*, 54 UCLA L. REV. 99 (2007).

Alexis Anderson, Lynn Barenberg, & Carwina Weng, *Challenges of "Sameness": Pitfalls and Benefits to Assumed Connections in Lawyering*, 18 CLINICAL L. REV. 339 (2012).

Deborah N. Archer, *There is No Santa Claus: The Challenge of Teaching the Next Generation of Civil Rights Lawyers in a "Post-Racial" Society*, 4 COLUM. J. RACE & L. 55 (2013)

Sameer Ashar, Law Clinics and Collective Mobilization, 14 CLINICAL L. REV. 355 (2008).

Susan Bryant, The Five Habits: Building Cross-Cultural Competence in Lawyers, 8 CLINICAL L. REV. 33 (2001).

Clark D. Cunningham, *The Lawyer as Translator, Representation as Texas: Towards an Ethnography of Legal Discourse*, 77 CORNELL L. REV. 1298 (1992).

Okianer Christian Dark, *Incorporating Issues of Race, Gender, Class, Sexual Orientation and Disability into Law School Teaching*, 32 WILLAMETTE L. REV. 541 (1996).

Jon C. Dubin, Faculty Diversity as a Clinical Education Imperative, 51 HASTINGS L.J. 445 (2000).

Leslie Espinoza, Legal Narratives, *Therapeutic Narratives: The Invisibility of and Omnipresence of Race and Gender*, 95 MICH. L. REV. 901 (1997).

Anne Gordon, Cleaning Up Our Own Houses: Creating Antiracist Clinical Programs, 29. CLINICAL L. REV. 49, 49 (2023).

Bill Ong Hing, Raising Personal Identification Issues of Class, Race, Ethnicity, Gender, Sexual Orientation, Physical Disability and Age in Lawyering Courses, 45 STAN. L. REV. 1807 (1993).

Michelle Jacobs, *People From the Footnotes: The Missing Element in Client-Centered Counseling*, 27 GOLDEN GATE U.L. REV. 345 (1997).

Gerald P. Lopez, Training Future Lawyers to Work with the Politically and Socially Subordinated: Anti-Generic Legal Education, 91 W.VA. L. REV. 305 (1989).

Natalie Martin, *Poverty, Culture, and the Bankruptcy Code: Narratives from the Money Law Clinic*, 12 CLINICAL L. REV. 203 (2005).

Angela McCaffrey, Don't Get Lost in Translation: Teaching Law Students to Work with Language Interpreters, 6 CLINICAL L. REV. 347 (2000).

Margaret Montoya, Silence and Silencing: Their Centripetal and Centrifugal Forces in Legal Communication, Pedagogy and Discourse, 33 U. MICH. J.L. REF. 263 (2000).

Margaret Montoya, Voicing Differences, 4 CLINICAL L. REV. 147 (1997).

Kimberly O'Leary, *Using "Difference Analysis" to Teach Problem Solving*, 4 CLINICAL L. REV. 65 (1997).

Michael L. Perlin, *You Have Discussed Lepers and Crooks: Sanism in Clinical Teaching*, 9 CLINICAL L. REV. 683 (2003)

Ascanio Piomelli, Cross-Cultural Lawyering by the Book: The Latest Clinical Texts and a Sketch of a Future Agenda, 4 HASTINGS RACE & POVERTY L.J. 131 (2006)

Antoinette Sedillo Lopez, Beyond Best Practices for Legal Education: Reflections on Cultural Awareness – Exploring the Issues in Creating a Law School and Classroom Culture, 38 WM. MITCHELL L. REV. 1176 (2012).

Antoinette Sedillo Lopez, On Privilege, AM. J. GENDER & L. 217 (1994).

Antoinette Sedillo López, Making and Breaking Habits: Teaching (and Learning) Cultural Context, Self-

Awareness, and Intercultural Communication through Case Supervision in a Client-Service Legal Clinic, 28 Wash. U. J. L. & Pol'y 37 (2008).

Carwina Weng, Multicultural Lawyering: Teaching Psychology to Develop Cultural Self-Awareness, 11 CLINICAL L. REV.369 (2005).

Lucie E. White, Subordination, Rhetorical Survival Skills, and Sunday Shoes: Notes on the Hearing of Mrs. G., 38 Buffalo L. Rev. 6 (1990).

David B. Wilkins, *Identities and Roles: Race, Recognition, and Professional Responsibility*, 57 MD. L. REV. 1502 (1998).

Christina A. Zawisza, *Teaching Cross-Cultural Competence to Law Students: Understanding the "Self" as "Other,"* 17 FLA. COASTAL L. REV. 185 (Winter 2016).

Ethics

Alexis Anderson, Lynn Barenberg & Paul R. Tremblay, *Professional Ethics in Interdisciplinary Collaboratives: Zeal, Paternalism and Mandated Reporting*, 13 CLINICAL L. REV. 659 (2007)

Alexis Anderson, Arlene Kanter & Cindy Slane, *Ethics in Externships: Confidentiality, Conflicts and Competence Issues in the Field and in the Classroom*, 10 CLINICAL L. REV. 15 (2004).

Derrick A. Bell, Jr., Serving Two Masters: Integration Ideals and Client Interests in School Desegregation Litigation, 85 YALE L. J. 470 (1976).

Angela Olivia Burton, Cultivating Ethical, Socially Responsible Lawyer Judgment: Introducing the Multiple Lawyering Intelligences Paradigm into the Clinical Setting, 11 CLINICAL L. REV. 15 (2004).

David Chavkin, Am I My Client's Lawyer?: Role Definition and the Clinical Supervisor, 51 SMU L. REV. 1501 (1998).

Clark D. Cunningham, How to Explain Confidentiality?, 9 CLINICAL L. REV. 579, (2003).

Stephen Ellmann, Client-Centeredness Multiplied: Individual Autonomy and Collective Mobilization in Public Interest Lawyers' Representation of Groups, 78 VA. L. REV. 1103 (1992).

Kristin Henning, Loyalty, Paternalism, and Rights: Client Counseling Theory and the Role of Child's Counsel in Delinquency Cases, 81 Notre Dame L. Rev. 245 (2005).

Michelle S. Jacobs, *Legal Professionalism: Do Ethical Rules Require Zealous Representation of Poor People*?, 8 St. Thomas L. Rev. 97 (1995).

Peter Joy, The Law School Clinic as a Model Ethical Law Office, 30 WM. MITCHELL L. REV. 35 (2003).

Peter Joy & Robert Kuehn, Conflict of Interest and Competency Issues in Law Clinic Practice, 9 CLINICAL L. REV. 493 (2002).

Betty J. Luke, *The Ethos and Pathos of Ethics and Law Students: A Clinician's Perspective*, 45 S. TEX. L. REV. 843 (2004)

Shauna Marshall, Mission Impossible?: Ethical Community Lawyering, 7 CLINICAL L. REV. 147 (2000).

Laura L. Rovner, *The Unforeseen Ethical Ramifications of Classroom Faculty Participation in Law School Clinics*, 75 U. CIN. L. REV. 1113 (2007)

Nina W. Tarr, *Ethics, Internal Law School Clinics, and Training the Next Generation of Poverty Lawyers*, 35 Wm. MITCHELL L. REV. 1011 (2009)

Paul Tremblay, Acting "A Very Moral Type of God": Triage Among Poor Clients, 67 FORDHAM L. REV. 2475 (1999).

Paul Tremblay, *Interviewing and Counseling Across Cultures: Heuristics and Biases*, 9 CLINICAL L. REV.373 (2002).

Rodney Uphoff & Peter B. Wood, *The Allocation of Decisionmaking Between Defense Counsel and Criminal Defendant: An Empirical Study of Attorney-Client Decisionmaking*, 47 KANS. L. REV. 1, 6 (1998).

Stephen Wizner, Can Law Schools Teach Students to Do Good?: Legal Education and the Future of Legal Services for the Poor, 3 N.Y. CITY L. REV. 259 (2000).

Stephen Wizner, *The Law School Clinic: Legal Education in the Interests of Justice*, 70 FORDHAM L. REV. 1929 (2002).

Global Experiential Learning

Raquel Aldana, Transforming Students, Transforming Selves: The Power of Teaching Social Justice Struggles in Context, 24 PAC. MCGEORGE GLOBAL BUS. & DEV. L.J. (2011).

Cecily Baskir, Crossing Borders: Creating an American Law Clinic in China, 19 CLINICAL L. REV. 163 (2012).

William L. Berman, *Why Not an International Clinical Legal Exchange Program, It Is Worth the Schlep*, 21 CLINICAL L. REV. 171 (Fall 2014).

Caroline Bettinger-Lopez, Redefining Human Rights Lawyering Through the Lens of Critical Theory: Lessons for Pedagogy and Practice, 18 GEO. J. ON POVERTY L. & POL'Y 337 (2011).

Yanmin Cai, Global Clinical Legal Education and International Partnerships: A Chinese Legal Educator's Perspective, 26 MD. J. OF INT'L L. 159 (2011).

Scott Cummings, Internationalization of Public Interest Law, 57 DUKE L. J. 891 (2008).

Sarah H. Paoletti, Finding the Pearls when the World is Your Oyster: Case and Project Selection in Clinic Design, 5 DREXEL L. REV. 423 (Spring 2013).

Gemma Smith & Maggie Liddle, *Lulling Ourselves into a False Sense of Competence: Learning Outcomes and Clinical Legal Education in Canada, the United States and Australia*, 6 CAN. LEGAL EDUC. ANN. REV. 15 (2012).

Theresa Kaiser-Jarvis, *Preparing Students for Global Practice: Developing Competencies and Providing Guidance*, J. OF LEGAL Ed., Volume 67, Number 4 (Summer 2018)

Generational Difference

Emily Benfer & Colleen Shanahan, *Educating the Invincibles: Strategies for Teaching the Millennial Generation in Law School*, 20 CLINICAL L. REV. 1 (Fall 2013).

Gregory Bowman, *The Comparative and Absolute Advantages of Junior Law Faculty: Implications for Teaching and the Future of American Law Schools*, 2008 BYU EDUC. & L.J. 171. (2008).

Shailini Jandial George, Teaching the Smartphone Generation: How Cognitive Science Can Improve Learning in Law School, (2013) 66 ME. L. REV. 163.

Minna Kotkin, Dean Hill Rivkin, Praveen Kosuri, Karla McKanders & Stephen Reed, *Clinical Legal Education at a Generational Crossroads*, 17.1 CLINICAL L. REV. 197 (2010).

Susan K. McClellan, Externships for Millennial Generation Students: Bridging the Generation Gap, 15.2 CLINICAL L. REV. 255 (2009).

Alistair E. Newbern & Emily F. Suski, *Translating the Values of Clinical Pedagogy Across Generations*, 20 CLINICAL L. REV. 181 (2013).

Technology and Law Office Management

Camille Brousard, *Teaching with Technology: Is the Pedagogical Fulcrum Shifting?* 53 N.Y.L.S. L. REV. 903 (2008/2009).

Rogelio Lasso, From the Paper Chase to the Digital Chase: Technology and the Challenge of Teaching 21st Century Law Students, 43 SANTA CLARA L. REV. 1 (2002).

Books

Faculty Resources

RAQUEL ALDANA, VULNERABLE POPULATIONS AND TRANSFORMATIVE LAW TEACHING: A CRITICAL READER (Raquel Aldana et al. ed., Soc'y of Am. L. Tchrs. & Golden Gate U. Sch. of L., Carolina Press 2011).

SUSAN BRYANT, ELLIOTT S. MILSTEIN, ANN C. SHALLECK, TRANSFORMING THE EDUCATION OF LAWYERS: THE THEORY AND PRACTICE OF CLINICAL PEDAGOGY (Carolina Academic Press 2014).

EDS. EMILY GRANT, SANDRA SIMPSON & KELLY TERRY, EXPERIENTIAL EDUCATION IN TEH LAW SCHOOL CURRICULUM (Carolina Academic Press 2017).

GERALD HESS & STEVEN FRIEDLAND, TEACHING THE LAW SCHOOL CURRICULUM (Carolina Academic Press, 2004).

STEVEN KEEVA, TRANSFORMING PRACTICES (1999).

ANNE LAMMOTT, BIRD BY BIRD: SOME INSTRUCTIONS ON WRITING AND LIFE (1995).

GERALD LOPEZ, REBELLIOUS LAWYERING: ONE CHICANO'S VISION OF PROGRESSIVE LAW PRACTICE (1992).

DEBORAH MARANVILLE, LISA RADTKE BLISS, CAROLYN WILKES KAAS, AND ANTOINETTE SEDILLO LOPEZ, BUILDING ON BEST PRACTICES: TRANSFORMING LEGAL EDUCATION IN A CHANGING WORLD (2015)

Robert MacCrate, Legal Education and Professional Development - An Educational Continuum, 1992 A.B.A. SEC. LEGAL EDUC. & ADMISSIONS TO BAR 280-84, 327-38

PHILIP N. MEYER, STORYTELLING FOR LAWYERS (2014)

J.P. OGILVY, ET AL., LEARNING FROM PRACTICE (2007).

PHILIP G. SCHRAG AND MICHAEL MELTSNER, REFLECTIONS ON CLINICAL LEGAL EDUCATION (1998).

DONALD A. SCHÖN, EDUCATING THE REFLECTIVE PRACTITIONER (1987).

ROY STUCKEY AND OTHERS, BEST PRACTICES FOR LEGAL EDUCATION (CLEA, 2007).

WILLIAM SULLIVAN, ANNE COLBY, JUDITH WELCH WEGNER, LLOYD BOND, AND LEE SHULMAN, EDUCATING LAWYERS (Carnegie Foundation, 2007).

FRANK S. BLOCH, ED., THE GLOBAL CLINICAL MOVEMENT: EDUCATING LAWYERS FOR SOCIAL JUSTICE (2011).

Clinical Textbooks

ALICIA ALVAREZ AND PAUL TREMBLAY, INTRODUCTION TO TRANSACTIONAL LAWYERING PRACTICE (2d ed., 2013).

GARY BELLOW AND BEA MOULTON, THE LAWYERING PROCESS: MATERIALS FOR CLINICAL INSTRUCTION IN ADVOCACY, (Foundation Press 1978).

DAVID F. CHAVKIN, CLINICAL LEGAL EDUCATION: A TEXTBOOK FOR LAW SCHOOL CLINICAL PROGRAMS (2002).

REBECCA A. COCHRAN, JUDICIAL EXTERNSHIPS: THE CLINIC INSIDE THE COURTHOUSE (4th ed., 2016).

GILLIAN DUTTON, KENDALL KEREW, KELLY TERRY, AND CYNTHIA WILSON, "Designing and Executing Externship Programs," Ch.3 in EXTERNSHIP PEDAGOGY AND PRACTICE (2023).

STEPHEN ELLMAN, ROBERT D. DINERSTEIN, ISABELLE R. GUNNING, KATHERINE R. CRUSE & ANN C. SHALLECK, LAWYERS AND CLIENTS: CRITICAL ISSUES IN INTERVIEWING AND COUNSELING (West 2009).

DEBORAH EPSTEIN, JANE H. AIKEN, WALLACE J. MLYNIEC, THE CLINIC SEMINAR (2014).

CAROLYN GROSE & MARGARET E. JOHNSON, LAWYERS, CLIENTS, AND NARRATIVE: A FRAMEWORK FOR LAW STUDENTS AND PRACTITIONERS (2017).

G. NICHOLAS HERMAN, JEAN CARY, A PRACTICAL APPROACH TO CLIENT INTERVIEWING, COUNSELING AND DECISION-MAKING: FOR CLINICAL PROGRAMS AND PRACTICAL COURSES (2009).

ALEX J. HURDER, FRANK S. BLOCK, SUSAN L. BROOKS & SUSAN L. KAY, EDS., CLINICAL ANTHOLOGY: READINGS FOR LIVE-CLIENT CLIENTS (2nd. ed. 2011).

STEFAN KRIEGER AND RICHARD NEUMAN, ESSENTIAL LAWYERING SKILLS, 5th ed. (Wolters Kluwer 2015)

MARTHA R. MAHONEY, JOHN O. CALMORE & STEPHANIE M. WILDMAN, SOCIAL JUSTICE, PROFESSIONALS, COMMUNITIES & LAW: CASES AND MATERIALS (2003).

DEBORAH MARANVILLE, LISA RADTKE BLISS, CAROLYN WILKES KAAS & ANTOINETTE SEDILLO LOPEZ, EDS., BUILDING ON BEST PRACTICES: TRANSFORMING LEGAL EDUCATION IN A CHANGING WORLD (2015).

LEAH WORTHAM, ALEXANDER SCHERR, NANCY MAURER & SUSAN L. BROOKS, EDS., LEARNING FROM PRACTICE: A TEXT FOR EXPERIENTIAL LEGAL EDUCATION, 3rd. ed. (West 2016).

WEB-BASED RESOURCES

Websites and Blogs

American Association of Law Schools (AALS)
American Association of Law Schools (AALS)/Clinical Legal Education Section
American Bar Association Section of Legal Education and Admission to the Bar
Best Practices for Legal Education
Center for the Study of Applied Legal Education (CSALE)
Clinical Law Prof Blog
Clinical Law Review
Clinical Legal Education Association (CLEA)
Global Alliance for Justice Education (GAJE)
Guerrilla Guides to Law School Teaching
International Network on Therapeutic Jurisprudence
Institute for Law School Teaching
The Law and Society Association
<u>LexternWeb</u>
National Legal Aid & Defender Association
National Professionalism Web Site
Society of American Law Teachers (SALT)

PROFESSIONAL ORGANIZATIONS FOR CLINICAL TEACHERS

The Association of American Law Schools ("AALS") Section on Clinical Legal Education and the Clinical Legal Education Association ("CLEA") are the two main professional organizations for clinical teachers. This roadmap aims to describe the two organizations and their activities.

The Section on Clinical Legal Education is the official voice of clinicians within the AALS. The Clinical Section presents programs such as the Annual Clinical Conference or Workshop, supports regional conferences, and publishes a newsletter. Because the Section is part of the AALS, it cannot take an independent public position or an active role on public issues without the permission of the AALS Executive Committee. The Section may ask the AALS to take a position but it cannot take a position on its own.

The Clinical Legal Education Association advocates on behalf of clinicians and clinical education in a variety of public forums. CLEA co-publishes the Clinical Law Review, sponsors and supports workshops and conferences, publishes a newsletter, and maintains a website with a database of available positions in clinical legal education. CLEA also sponsors the *Per Diem* project each year, to financially support social justice work in the community hosting the AALS Clinical Conference. CLEA's membership dues for individuals are \$40 per year; group rates are also available. Membership includes a subscription to the Clinical Law Review.

Together, CLEA and the AALS collaborate closely and their memberships greatly overlap. Both organizations sponsor workshops and conferences, and often the two organizations offer them in a collaborative fashion. For example, the New Clinicians Conference, held every other year, is sponsored by CLEA, but is scheduled immediately before the AALS Clinical Conference.

Both CLEA and the Clinical Section maintain committees to address various issues affecting clinical teachers, such as the ABA accreditation standards, the status of clinicians, and political interference. CLEA also maintains a comprehensive history of advocacy materials on its website, including formal comments, letters, and *amicus* briefs.

Both organizations sponsor and support the CLINICAL LAW REVIEW, a semi-annual, peer-edited journal devoted to issues of lawyering theory and clinical legal education. The Clinical Law Review is also co-sponsored by NYU Law School. The Review welcomes unsolicited articles, as well as essays, comments, and other short pieces on lawyering, clinical teaching, legal practice, or related subjects.

Both CLEA and the Clinical Section support the Center for the Study of Applied Legal

Education (CSALE), a non-profit corporation dedicated to the empirical study of applied legal education and the promotion of related scholarship. CSALE's website, with survey data on developments in applied legal education (including program design, capacity, and administrative support), can be found at www.csale.org.

With many similarities, you may be wondering: Why do we need two organizations and what are the differences between them? One major difference is the ability of each organization to take an independent public position or an active role on public issues. The Clinical Section, as part of the AALS, is limited by the fact that it is part of a larger organization, and it must therefore seek approval for any public actions and statements. As a freestanding entity, CLEA may take action on an issue, including stating its positions publicly, as long as the action or public statement has been approved by its member-elected Board of Directors.

Another difference between the two organizations is the ability of clinicians to become members. Membership in the AALS Clinical Section is limited to faculty at schools that are members of fee-paid associates of the AALS. CLEA membership is not restricted in this way. Those who teach in foreign countries and at non-AALS member schools are eligible to join, as well as adjunct professors and supervisors in field placement programs who are not full-time employees of a law school.

ENDNOTES

¹ George S. Grossman, Clinical Legal Education: History and Diagnosis, 26 J. LEGAL EDUC.162, 164 (1974).

² *Id.* at 164.

³ Karl Llewellyn et al., *The Place of Skills in Legal Education*, 45 COLUM. L. REV. 345, 353 (1945).

⁴ Jerome Frank, Why not a Clinical Law School?, 81 U.PA. L. REV. 907, 908 (1933).

⁵ Margaret Martin Barry et al., *Clinical Education for this Millennium: The Third Wave*, 7 CLINICAL L. REV. 1, 10 (2000).

⁶ *Id.* at 11.

⁷ *Id.* at 19.

⁸ *Id.* at 32.

⁹ Andreas Bücker & William A. Woodruff, *The Bologna Process and German Legal Education: Developing Professional Competence Through Clinical Experiences*, 9 GERMAN L.J. 575, 575 (2008).

¹⁰ Barry et al., *supra* note 5, at 32.

¹¹ Center for the Study of Applied Legal Education, 2019-20 Survey of Applied Legal Education, 13 (2020).

¹² Standard 405(d) makes clear that law schools may treat legal writing faculty in a different way altogether, requiring only that they are afforded sufficient security and rights to meet legal writing standards and safeguard academic freedom, and permitting short-term contracts for legal writing teachers.

¹³ Peter Joy and Robert Kuehn, *The Evolution of ABA Standards for Clinical Faculty*, 75 TENN L. REV. 183 (2008). This outstanding article chronicles in fascinating detail the extremely lively history of this evolution.

¹⁴ In early 2023, the Council proposed a change to the definition of "law clinic," but it is not clear whether that change will be moving forward.

¹⁵ Susan Bryant et al., TRANSFORMING THE EDUCATION OF LAWYERS: THE THEORY AND PRACTICE OF CLINICAL PEDAGOGY xv (2014).

¹⁶ Carolyn Grose, *Beyond Skills Training, Revisited: Spiraling the Pyramid of Clinical Education*, 19 CLINICAL L. REV. 489, 493 (2013).

¹⁷ See e.g., Grose, supra note 16, at 494-497; Bryant, supra note 15, at 6; J.P. Ogilvy, et al., LEARNING FROM PRACTICE viii-x (2007).

¹⁸ See e.g., Grose, supra note 16, at 494-497; Bryant, supra note 15, at 6.

¹⁹ See Bryant, supra note 15, at 6.

²⁰ *Id*.

²¹ See id.

²² Lawyering skills include client, witness and stakeholder interviewing, legal counseling, legal research and analysis, fact investigation, negotiation, oral and written advocacy, legislative advocacy, drafting legal documents, engaging in discovery, trial skills, and more. *See e.g.*, Alicia Alvarez and Paul Tremblay, INTRODUCTION TO TRANSACTIONAL LAWYERING PRACTICE 7-13 (2013).

²³ See Grose, supra note 16, at 494; Kimberly E. O'Leary, Evaluating Clinical Law Teaching—Suggestions for Law Professors Who Have Never Used the Clinical Teaching Method, 29 N. KY. L. REV. 491, 510 (2002).

²⁴ Grose, *supra* note 16, at 494.

²⁵ *Id*.

²⁶ *Id*.

²⁷ See e.g., Grose, supra note 16, at 495-496; Bryant, supra note 15, at 6 ("A driving and important instinct propelling clinical education's creation was students' enhancing social justice and learning about justice from that experience."); Martin Guggenheim, Fee Generating Clinics: Can We Bear the Costs?, 1 CLINICAL L. REV. 677, 683 (1995).

²⁸ Grose, *supra* note 16, at 495-496.

²⁹ American Bar Association, 2022-2023 Standards and Rules of Procedure for Approval of Law Schools, <u>Standard</u> 304(a)(5).

³⁰ Center for the Study of Applied Legal Education, <u>2019-20 Survey Results</u> 34.

³¹ *Id.* at 35.

³² Susan Bryant et al., TRANSFORMING THE EDUCATION OF LAWYERS: THE THEORY AND PRACTICE OF CLINICAL PEDAGOGY 113 (2014).

```
<sup>33</sup> Id. at 131-167.
<sup>34</sup> See Georgetown Law Library, Student Practice Rules – Clinical Research Guide.
<sup>35</sup> Excepted from the 2019 CLEA New Clinicians Handbook supervision section written by Ann Shalleck.
<sup>36</sup> Serge Martinez, Why Are We Doing This? Cognitive Science and Nondirective Supervision In Clinical Teaching,
26 KAN. J. L. & PUB. POL'Y 24, 25 (2016).
<sup>37</sup> See id. at 26-27.
<sup>38</sup> See id. at 28.
<sup>39</sup> See id.
<sup>40</sup> See id.
<sup>41</sup> See id.
<sup>42</sup> See id.
<sup>43</sup> See id. at 31-32.
<sup>44</sup> See id. at 32.
<sup>45</sup> See id.
<sup>46</sup> See William P. Quigley, Introduction to Clinical Teaching for the New Clinical Law Professor: A View from the
First Floor, 28 AKRON L. REV. 463, 477 (1995).
<sup>47</sup> See id. at 478.
<sup>48</sup> See id.
<sup>49</sup> See id.
<sup>50</sup> See id. at 481.
<sup>51</sup> See id. at 481.
<sup>52</sup> See id. at 482.
<sup>53</sup> ABA Interpretation to Rule 303-5.
<sup>54</sup> Anna E. Carpenter, The Project Model of Clinical Education: Eight Principles to Maximize Student Learning and
Social Justice Impact, 20 CLINICAL L. REV. 39, 44 (2013).
<sup>55</sup> Id.
<sup>56</sup> CSALE, at 31-32.
<sup>57</sup> ABA Standards, Interpretation 310-1.
<sup>58</sup> ABA Standard 302 states that, "A law school shall establish learning outcomes that shall, at a minimum, include
competency in the following:
     a) Knowledge and understanding of substantive and procedural law;
     b) Legal analysis and reasoning, legal research, problem-solving, and written and oral communication in the
     c) Exercise of proper professional and ethical responsibilities to clients and the legal system; and
     d) Other professional skills needed for competent and ethical participation as a member of the legal
          profession."
<sup>59</sup> Philip G. Schrag, Constructing a Clinic, 3 CLINICAL L. REV. 175, 184–85 (1996).
<sup>60</sup> To subscribe or unsubscribe to the LEXTERN listsery (<u>LEXTERN@listserv.gsu.edu</u>) send an e-mail to Professor
Kendall Kerew at kkerew@gsu.edu. LEXTERN LISTSERV.
<sup>61</sup> Louis D. Bilionis & Neil W. Hamilton, Revised ABA Standards 303 (b) and (c) and the Formation of a Lawyer's
Professional Identity, Part 3: Cross-Cultural Competency, Equal Access, and the Elimination of Bias,
Discrimination, and Racism, Nat'l Assn. L. Placement Bull.+, Nov. 2022.
<sup>62</sup> Id.
<sup>63</sup> Id.
64 Id.
<sup>65</sup> Id. (noting the difficult challenge many schools will encounter where legislation restricts teaching of racism).
<sup>68</sup> Erika K. Wilson, Why Diversity Fails: Social Dominance Theory and the Entrenchment of Racial Inequality, 26
NAT'L BLACK L.J. 129, n. 2 (2017).
<sup>69</sup> Id. at 136.
<sup>70</sup> Id. at 135.
```

⁷¹ Erika Wilson, *Teaching Justice Through Critical Race Lawyering*, CLEA, (March, 8, 2023).

⁷² *Id. See also* David B. Wilkins, *Identities and Roles: Race, Recognition, and Professional Responsibility*, 57 MD. L. REV. 1502, 1516 (1998) ("One can subscribe to colorblindness as a normative ideal without also believing that our legal institutions fully, or even largely, live up to this ideal in practice. Too often, however, proponents of the

— 73 **—**

ideal of colorblindness conflate these two propositions. . . . This conflation of the ideal and the reality of colorblindness, so pervasive in our popular and legal discourse, further strengthens the view that lawyers must "bleach" their minds and their actions of any reference to race.").

- ⁷³ Erika Wilson, *supra* note 71.
- ⁷⁴ *Id*.
- ⁷⁵ *Id*.
- ⁷⁶ *Id*.
- ⁷⁷ *Id*.
- ⁷⁸ What Is a Law Student's Professional Identity and What Is Professional Identity Formation? —A Short Introduction, HOLLORAN CENTER (September 2022).
- 79 Id
- ⁸⁰ Neil W. Hamilton & Jerry Organ, <u>Revised 303(b) & (c): An Opportunity to Benefit Students, the Law School, Employers, and Clients</u> (May 2022).
- 81 What Is a Law Student's Professional Identity and What Is Professional Identity Formation? —A Short Introduction, HOLLORAN CENTER (September 2022).
- ⁸² *Id*.
- ⁸³ Hamilton & Organ, *supra* note 80.
- ⁸⁴ *Id*.
- ⁸⁵ *Id*.
- ⁸⁶ Lawrence S. Krieger & Kennon M. Sheldon, *What Makes Lawyers Happy? A Data-Driven Prescription to Redefine Professional Success*, 83 GEO. WASH. L. REV. 554, 562, 582-85 (2015).
- ⁸⁷ Hamilton & Organ, *supra* note 80.
- ⁸⁸ See Lawrence Krieger, The Most Ethical of People, the Least Ethical of People: Proposing Self-Determination Theory to Measure Professional Character Formation, 8 U. St. Thomas L.J. 168, 171 -72 (2011).
- ⁸⁹ Hamilton & Organ, *supra* note 80 (including communication, problem-solving, collaboration, work ethic, conscientiousness and attention to detail, grit and resilience, project management, etc.).
- ⁹⁰ Brittany Stringfellow Otey, *The Disconnect: Reflections on the Virtual Connection Between Lawyers and Clients*, WASHBURN L.J. (forthcoming 2023).
- ⁹¹ See, e.g., CA State Bar Ethics Opinion 2010-179.
- ⁹² See Otey, supra note 90.
- ⁹³ *Id.* (defining "technostress").
- ⁹⁴ *Id*.